Schitt's Creek and the Myth of Empowerment in LGBTQ+ Representation

by

Steffanie Marie Kiourkas

A Thesis Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Master of Arts

Approved April 2023 by the Graduate Supervisory Committee:

Lindsay Meân, Chair Michael Walker Diane Gruber

ARIZONA STATE UNIVERSITY

May 2023

ABSTRACT

Lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and queer (LGBTQ+) individuals experience a variety of types of representation, particularly in media outlets. While the quantity of such representations is steadily increasing, research must continue to examine the content of representations as they become available. This examination is important as much of society is determined by discourses presented in media outlets. Further, media often produces and reproduces dominant narratives about minority groups. Television is one arena where individuals come to learn about themselves and others. Particularly, the sitcom genre can be useful for figuring out how to deal with real-world issues in a humorous and entertaining way. However, the humor of sitcom does not exclude it from the meaning-making and identity-formation systems present in television and media, more broadly. Thus, this study investigates the discourses surrounding LGBTQ+ representation in the Canadian sitcom Schitt's Creek through critical and rhetorical discursive analyses while also applying principles of queer theory throughout. Results indicate while Schitt's Creek does many things well in terms of its representation of LGBTQ+ individuals, problematic stereotypes still often remain. In other words, Schitt's Creek breaks from typical LGBTQ+ representation found in sitcoms, but often still embodies dominant cultural narratives used to degrade, restrict, and punish LGBTQ+ individuals. This is particularly evident as one examines the ways *Schitt's Creek* often falls into heteronormative standards and continually polices the sexual nature of LGBTQ+ individuals to display a safe and comfortable version of homosexuality. Therefore, Schitt's Creek may often and unknowingly reinforce the heteronormative hegemonies it seeks to break from.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
INTRODUCTION	1
CISGENDER/HETEROSEXUAL PRIVILEGE	5
POWER IMBALANCES	10
QUEER THEORY	13
MEANING MAKING AND IDENTITY FORMATION	14
SIGNIFICANCE OF MAINSTREAM MEDIA	19
STEREOTYPES AND TROPES	26
LGBTQ+ STEREOTYPES	28
PREVIOUS LGBTQ+ REPRESENTATION IN TELEVISION	35
Will and Grace	37
Glee	39
Modern Family	41
The Fosters	43
Schitt's Creek	44
GENRE OF SITCOM	45
METHODS	47
FINDINGS, ANALYSIS AND DISCUSSION	52
Lack of Serious or Intimate Moments for David and Patrick	54
Serious Moments for Heterosexual Couples	58
Lack of Diversity in Representations	61
Lack of Sexual Encounters for LGBTQ+ Characters	62

	Page
Copious Sexual Encounters for Heterosexual Characters	69
Masculinization of Patrick	75
Hyper-Femininity of David	81
Heteronormativity in David and Patrick's Relationship	84
Familial Acceptance	91
GENERAL DISCUSSION AND IMPLICATIONS	97
CONCLUSION	102
REFERENCES	104

INTRODUCTION

Lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer (LGBTQ+) individuals have historically been marginalized in American society. One way marginalization of minority groups occurs is through differences in representation between majority and minority groups. Issues in representation can span across all aspects of society – in policy, sports, education, popular culture, and more. In popular culture, representation may be addressed through the popular mediums of a society, such as social media apps, television, news sources, music, advertisements, and more. The present study will focus on issues of representation for LGBTQ+ people in television, as it relates in quantity and quality. For television, depictions of LGBTQ+ people are increasing in quantity (McInroy & Craig, 2017). However, while the quantity of LGBTQ+ characters may be increasing, issues of quality remain, such as the type of inclusion, what kinds of people are cast to play LGBTQ+ characters, the content of LGBTQ+ depictions, and more (Colwell, 2020; McInroy & Craig, 2017; Raley & Lucas, 2006). The quality of such representations is a relatively new topic in academic study. Further, the topic of LGBTQ+ representation in comedy television is an even more rare topic for study. Regardless, studies demonstrate that representation in television has a real impact on the lived experiences of people in minority groups (Hall, 1997). This is because representations can impact how we view ourselves and others, how we treat people, and whether we perpetuate harmful power dynamics and assumptions (Colwell, 2020; Raley & Lucas, 2006).

The present analysis examines the topic of LGBTQ+ representation in television through the study of the Canadian comedy *Schitt's Creek* (Kannen, 2019). The show originally caught hold in Canada before its popularity transitioned to the United States

(Birch, 2021). Netflix, and later, Hulu, adopting the show allowed it to soar (Jung, 2019). *Schitt's Creek* explores a riches to rags storyline, something writers Eugene and Dan Levy created after wondering how rich people would react to losing all their money (Adalian, 2020). The main character, Johnny Rose is a former "business guru" and owner of Rose Video – a company that is lost through embezzlement from a business partner (Birch, 2021). Moira Rose is wed to Johnny and is an actress. She is known for extravagant outfits and witty humor. Their daughter, Alexis, is at first depicted as brainless and entitled; however, she learns to be selfless and motivated throughout the development of the program. Finally, their son David shares many of the same entitled characteristics as Alexis, but turns into a business owner and romantic as he is wed to his business partner, Patrick. In later seasons, Patrick serves as an additional main character as he is often featured accompanying David. Additionally, Stevie Budd is the motel manager and David's best friend who is significantly involved throughout the series.

The LGBTQ+ representation in *Schitt's Creek* is apparent in the form of David and then his same-sex relationship with Patrick. Throughout the show, the audience experiences instances of David's LGBTQ+ identity or Patrick's LGBTQ+ identity. Additionally, much of the queer representation occurs in the development of their romantic relationship, and eventual marriage. Therefore, while analysis of David and Patrick's individual characterizations is included, the analytical emphasis was on the representation of their relationship and as a couple.

Many are familiar with claims that *Schitt's Creek* contains "good" LGBTQ+ representation (Colwell, 2020). The representation in *Schitt's Creek* is often considered "good" because it is better than many previous representations in television. However,

some analyses of the LGBTQ+ representation in the show may be too simplistic and may not grasp the nuances and complexities of LGBTQ+ representation. Further, bad representation can be just as damaging as no representation, or invisibility, especially if the representations are stereotypical (Dow, 2001). Therefore, studies are necessary that are more demanding of LGBTQ+ representation, especially as representation continues to increase for the group. That is, representation for minorities should not be "good enough," but should be counterhegemonic, dignity-enforcing, diverse, and varied.

The critical paradigm allows for a backdrop that will facilitate such an evaluation. A critical paradigm "is particularly concerned with the issue of power relations within the society and interaction of race, class, gender, education, economy, religion and other social institutions that contribute to a social system" (Asghar, 2013, p. 3123). In other words, "critical theory analyzes competing power interests between groups and individuals within a society – identifying who gains and who loses in specific situations. Privileged groups...often have an interest in supporting the status quo to protect their advantages; the dynamics of such efforts often become a central focus of critical research" (Kincheloe & McLaren, 2011, p. 288). A critical lens is concerned with identifying how power is constructed, reinforced, and challenged throughout society and is also concerned with creating a better world.

To provide the underlying framework for the study, it is necessary to explore and identify the ways society has historically privileged heterosexuality, particularly through representational issues in television. This includes an acknowledgement of the values that have become commonplace in a heteronormative culture, namely the values imposed through media, its contexts, texts, and products. Media involves considerations of

production, representation, and consumption. It centers on topics such as who produces media and what is produced, what and who is represented through certain media depictions, how an audience interprets such representations, how knowledge about a community is gained, and how identities are formed (Hall,1997; Potter, 1996). Each of these considerations assisted in shaping this analysis of *Schitt's Creek*'s LGBTQ+ representation.

To lay the foundation for the examination of the LGBTQ+ representation found in Schitt's Creek, it is necessary to examine and explore heterosexual privilege and the formation of a gay, oppressed identity. As groups are formed within society, power imbalances are created. These groups range in social power depending on factors such as gender identity, sexual orientation, perceived gender or sexuality, expression, and more. The nuances within social power inform queer theory, which is an attempt to diversify heteronormative spaces. One way queer theory can be enacted is through analyses of media representations of cisgender/heterosexual people and LGBTQ+ people. Queer theory sheds light on these topics which demonstrate how media often imitates the same type of oppression seen in broader society for LGBTQ+ individuals. This can often be seen through the previous types of media representations for LGBTQ+ people in television, which largely contain popular stereotypes and tropes. Such depictions assist in shaping cultural narratives. Thus, this study seeks to fill a gap in research by providing a critical evaluation of LGBTQ+ representation in television, while demonstrating the impact these representations have for broader society.

CISGENDER/HETEROSEXUAL PRIVILEGE

Many argue "times have changed," meaning that there is a shift away from heteronormativity and related hegemonies because LGBTQ+ people are part of widely accepted "norms" of society (marriage equality, adoption, healthcare, etc.) although this acceptance is not without expressed continued resistance from some social groups. A close examination reveals LGBTQ+ people may not be accepted in broader society or cases of media representations. In broader society, d'Emilio (2007) argues "lesbians and gay men were always the victims of systematic, undifferentiated, terrible oppression" (p. 250).

According to Foucault (1981), a homosexual (and heterosexual) identity was not identifiable until the 19th century. While homosexuality has always existed, the creation of the homosexual identity has not. In this sense, an "identity" could constitute the homosexual as a social, scientific, medicalized, and legal or illegal category. Until the 19th century, such a category did not exist. Jagose (1997) states most queer theorists "make crucial the distinction between homosexual behavior, which is ubiquitous, and homosexual identity, which evolves under specific historical conditions" (p. 15).

According to Foucault (1981), the creation of a homosexual identity as an identifiable individual began around 1870. Before this time, same-sex acts were viewed as a temptation anyone might fall into, not a person who was homosexual. In other words, the idea of homosexuality was identified by homosexual acts. There was no category for "the homosexual" because it was not an identity marker. After 1870, "same-sex sex acts began to be read as evidence of a particular type of person about whom explanatory narratives began to be formed," many of which were negative and derogatory (Jagose, 1997, p. 11).

In other words, "the homosexual begins to be defined fundamentally in terms of those very acts" (Jagose, 1997, p. 11).

Further, D'Emilio (2007) cites that the emergence of capitalism created a redefining of the family unit. Urbanization and industrial capitalism were responsible for the restructuring of ideas about what a family was and how sexual relations were to be understood. Marriage or sexual relations were no longer about religious notions of procreation but began to center around pleasure. Narratives and standards about sex being only for procreation, versus for pleasure, began to adapt during the 19th century amid beliefs about purity in Christian circles. D'emilio (2007) describes that "evidence from colonial New England court records and church sermons indicates that male and female homosexual behaviour existed in the seventeenth century. Homosexual behaviour, however, is different from homosexual identity. There was, quite simply, no 'social space' in the colonial system of production that allowed men and women to be gay" (p. 252-253). In other words, "sex was harnessed to procreation" because families needed the labor of children (d'Emilio, 2007, p. 252). Additionally, families needed men to provide stability in the workforce as the head of the family because many viewed marriage and a family as markers of stability. These ideals about a stable workforce continue today as many wrestle with mythologies of employment that dictate different career paths and salary trajectories for men and women. Issues of distinction between men and women still exist in workplaces today. D'Emilio (2007) states:

As wage labour spread and production became socialized, then, it became possible to release sexuality from the 'imperative' to procreate. Ideologically, heterosexual expression came to be a means of establishing intimacy, promoting

happiness, and experiencing pleasure. In divesting the household of its economic independence and fostering the separation of sexuality from procreation, capitalism has created conditions that allow some men and women to organize a personal life around their erotic/emotional attraction to their own sex. It has made possible the formation of urban communities of lesbians and gay men and, more recently, of a politics based on sexual identity. (p. 252)

Therefore, it is argued that procreation and a stable heterosexual family were necessary for industrialization as regulatory practices. However, an increasingly capitalistic society redefined what was necessary for survival. In other words, the privatized, nuclear, heterosexual, child-bearing family became unnecessary in a high-functioning capitalist society. Thus, capitalism allowed people to survive beyond the nuclear family unit as individuals (d'Emilio, 2007). Therefore, sex for pleasure became a comprehendible notion as a homosexual identity was formed.

D'Emilio (2007) states "only when individuals began to make their living through wage labor, instead of as parts of an interdependent family unit, was it possible for homosexual desire to coalesce into a personal identity – an identity based on the ability to remain outside the heterosexual family and to construct a personal life based on attraction to one's own sex" (p. 253). Regardless, with increased urbanization and the restructuring of the family unit, it is clear to see homosexuality began to be viewed as an individualized identity by at least the 19th century. Thus, as ideals about how a family ought to look and function begin to adapt, it is clear to see a greater emergence of the homosexual identity. However, with such an emergence comes a new group of people to oppress.

The oppression of homosexuals is, was, and remains prominent as they do not fit the "standard" model provided by the heterosexual, stable, child-bearing, religious family which was believed to be necessary to manage the need for working-class laborers.

Additionally, homosexuality became connected to ethical, religious, criminal, and moral expectations and practices. These myths served to problematize and regulate homosexual behaviors and identities, while producing and reproducing homosexuality as an identity category. With the creation of the homosexual identity, sexuality became defined in relation to people versus a behavior. In the same way, notions of sexuality, sex, and gender all began to be questioned. These notions are still be questioned, reconstructed, and pushed back against today. This is evident in the conflation of feminist movements and the undermining of hyper-masculinity, for example. In response to these more free-thinking movements, some expressed opposition (e.g., "muscular Christianity (see Watson, Weir, & Friend, 2005)). Therefore, as ideas about sexuality and gender began to fluctuate, some felt the need to gain control.

With the creation of the categories heterosexual and homosexual comes an inherent power imbalance between the two. According to Cohen (2013), when a homosexual identity emerged, it became inseparable from its "normal" counterpart, the heterosexual. Heterosexuality was deemed to be "somehow the more self-evident, natural or stable construction" and homosexuality was "a derivative or less evolved" form of the person (Jagose, 1997, p. 16). This is because "heterosexuality, after all, has long maintained its claim to be a natural, pure, and unproblematic state which requires no explanation" (Jagose, 1997, p. 17). Heterosexuality was deemed normal while homosexuality was considered deviant, and still remains by many. According to d'Emilio

(2007), the oppression of gay people forced gay liberation into existence. As the group became more visible, some began to oppress gay people overtly and systematically.

D'Emilio (2007) discusses some instances of LGBTQ+ oppression in the United States:

The Right scapegoated 'sexual perverts' during the McCarthy era. Eisenhower imposed a total ban on the employment of gay women and men by the federal government and government contractors. Purges of lesbians and homosexuals from the military rose sharply. The FBI instituted widespread surveillance of gay meeting places and of lesbians and gay organizations, such as the Daughters of Bilitis and the Mattachine Society. The Post Office placed tracers on the correspondence of gay men and passed evidence of homosexual activity on to employers. Urban vice squads invaded private homes, made sweeps of lesbians and gay male bars, entrapped gay men in public places, and fomented local witchhunts. (p. 255)

As these oppositional forces became enacted, gay liberation responded. Heterosexism and homophobia were fought against in small but impactful ways in the 1970s. However, d'Emilio (2007) argues oppression through state legislation shifted to oppression through violence and physical attacks against LGBTQ+ people. Further, d'Emilio (2007) points out whenever LGBTQ+ individuals gain rights, a group seeking to oppress rises up again.

Therefore, even though much liberation has occurred for LGBTQ+ people, they continue to remain oppressed. This can be seen even in 2023 when one considers the number of anti-LGBTQ+ and particularly anti-trans bills introduced in the United States. Through a Foucauldian analysis, one can see how increased liberation for LGBTQ+

individuals would lead to an increased opposition from those who oppose LGBTQ+ rights. Power becomes visible in the resistance to change. In other words, an emerging LGBTQ+ liberation and a more significant political voice also leads to an increased reaction from those who challenge these movements. Such instances create severe power imbalances that privilege heterosexual identities and ideals. In these moments, one can "see" the privilege of heterosexual identities as it is typically unmarked and invisible before. The continued domination and pushback from anti-LGBTQ+ individuals are one place where people can see the power and privilege of cisgender/heterosexual identities. This is evident in cisgender/heterosexual dominance in legal fields, political processes, the regulation of institutions, and, often, in the media given its dominance over processes, production, and the assumed audience.

POWER IMBALANCES

Power imbalances are inherently created between groups as people desire to conform to whatever is considered the "norm." According to Foucault (1981), one of the most effective ways to control people's actions is through disciplinary power. In other words, the best way to control people is to make them want to conform to the normative discourses of society. For example, "discourses of personhood... produce ideas about what 'normal' people should be like" (Burr, 2015, para 5). In other words, Foucault (1981) views power as the power to define what counts as normal in each society. In this instance, the majority (cisgender/heterosexual individuals) can define what is acceptable. Therefore, there is great power in being able to decide others are abnormal and unacceptable. Majorities hold a significant ability to define and enforce regulatory power

that disciplines people into self-regulation to the norms and dominant discourses of society.

Discourses govern people regarding the rules of society because individuals seek to conform to the standard. Individuals seek to conform because they are raised in a society which accepts cisgender and heterosexual privilege as the dominant discourse and approved ideology. Cisgender and heterosexual identities are deemed the acceptable standard by a majority that possess the power to define normal and abnormal. Van Dijk (1993), citing Gramsci (1971) and Hall et al. (1977) argues "the minds of the dominated can be influenced in such a way that they accept dominance, and act in the interest of the dominant out of their own free will" (p. 255). In other words, people may be complicit in their own domination by seeking to conform to the dominant discourse, even if it harms them to try to fit into this mold. Therefore, hegemony can have severe consequences on the self, as people attempt to fit into dominant narratives.

Burr (2015) continues to point out "while power relations are never fixed or invariable, those occupying more authoritative positions are able to set the standards and the norms to which the rest of us are expected to conform" (para 6). Therefore, those with power oversee deciding what is normal or abnormal. This decision is not necessarily intentional, but because of one's own identities, those who are privileged often need to produce and reproduce valued formations they are invested in through systems and regulatory processes. They possess regulatory and disciplinary power that society is subject to and subjects itself to in terms of understanding identities and how to classify oneself. However, when people push back against these norms, the norms can be changed. Schneider & Sidney (2009) conclude "humans" interpretations of the world

produce social reality; shared understandings among people give rise to rules, norms, identities, concepts, and institutions. When people stop accepting, believing in, or taking for granted these constructions, the constructions begin to change" (p. 106). That is, hegemonies are not fixed because the status quo is often not "natural" in actuality, but is merely one discourse produced and reproduced. This is evident through the development of the homosexual identity. Such a development illustrates heterosexual dominance and the understanding of it as "normal" is not natural, but a discourse produced alongside the emergence of the homosexual identity. The production and reproduction of such discourses allow power to perpetuate, maintain itself, and resist change.

A social constructionist approach is critical of the shared cultural hegemonies that support the dominant majority, even those meanings which may be seen as commonplace, because they often oppress those who are not viewed as valuable or normal. In this study the discourses that create power imbalances between cisgender/heterosexual people and LGBTQ+ people are examined. Discourses undermining LGBTQ+ people serve to benefit heteronormativity and cisgenderism by painting a picture of LGBTQ+ people as abnormal. Such beliefs have long been the dominant ideology surrounding LGBTQ+ people. Thus, the cultural hegemony is that cisgender and heterosexual people are more normal and valuable than LGBTQ+ individuals. In some way, cisgender/heterosexual people often have a role in perpetuating these differences. Kincheloe and McLaren (2011) argue privileged groups "often have an interest in supporting the status quo to protect their advantages" (p. 288). In other words, cisgender/heterosexual people have an interest in maintaining their superiority and enforcing their privileged hegemony because they receive societal power from these

constructed differences. This interest may not be explicit but is often embedded in identities, connected to ideologies, and may be invisible, especially to those who enforce it. Therefore, a critical examination of social narratives is necessary to unpack how certain hegemonies are enforced.

Additionally, with the recent shift toward inclusion and the normalization of LGBTQ+ people in society, the dominant challenging of such inclusion has become more mainstream. However, the continued evaluation and consideration of newer inclusions and representational practices are necessary to examine the emerging discourses and understandings being produced and reproduced about LGBTQ+ individuals. Thus, while inclusion is increasing for LGBTQ+ identities, the content of the inclusion must be evaluated given the larger framework of common cultural narratives surrounding the group. This is relevant given the impactful nature of media, which often reinforces oppressive discourses.

QUEER THEORY

Queer theory is one such method used for unpacking social hegemonies as they relate to LGBTQ+ people. Queer theory seeks to identify and separate itself from the "heteronormative matrix" that is socially constructed by those in power (Serrano & Rios Gonzalez, 2019, p. 371). Such a matrix creates the idea that heterosexuality is normal and all else is deviant. In short, queer theory is the "debunking of stable sexes, genders and sexualities" (Jagose, 1997, p. 3). Queer theory "is concerned with identifying power and oppression in areas where oppression may seem normal" (Colwell, 2020, p. 7). It critiques the way heterosexuality is considered the norm in society (Grzanka, 2020) as

well as criticizes the way both heterosexual and LGBTQ+ identities are formed (Colwell, 2020).

Chandler and Munday (2011) state queer theorists generally see sexuality as a socially constructed concept that is fluid or malleable rather than fixed. Thus, queer theory destabilizes the perceived stable relations between "chromosomal sex, gender and sexual desire" (Jagose, 1997, p. 3). According to Jagose (1997), queer theory "focuses on mismatches between sex, gender and desire" (p. 3). While queer theory includes studies on lesbian and gay subjects, it also evaluates "such topics as cross-dressing, hermaphroditism, gender ambiguity and gender-corrective surgery" (Jagose, 1997, p. 3). In summary, queer theory "locates and exploits the incoherencies in those three terms which stabilize heterosexuality. Demonstrating the impossibility of any 'natural' sexuality, it calls into question even such apparently unproblematic terms as 'man' and 'woman'" (Jagose, 1997, p. 3). Thus, queer theory adds a more fluid lens to sexuality studies. As a critical viewpoint, queer theory is appropriate for evaluating how power imbalances are perpetuated in society, particularly as they relate to LGBTQ+ identity formation and representation.

MEANING MAKING AND IDENTITY FORMATION

According to a social constructionist lens, meaning is created and reinforced socially. The formation of identities, in-groups and out-groups, those privileged and those oppressed, are all created socially through meaning-making. According to Hall (1997), "meaning is constantly being produced and exchanged in every personal and social interaction in which we take part" (p. 3). Further, "meaning is thought to be produced –

constructed – rather than simply 'found'" (Hall, 1997, p. 5). Reality is built, rather than fixed.

Gergen (1991) points out that social constructionism focuses on the interaction between people rather than an individual themselves because, in an interaction, meaning is created, upheld, or adapted. In this way, language creates identity because it either creates the status quo, enforces the status quo, or changes the status quo. While language is the primary medium for constructing identity, all practices and texts assist in the shaping of identities (Potter, 1996). Therefore, other forms of representations are also gaining more traction, particularly in newer forms of media. For example, the rise of social media has created a higher demand for visual production, such as photos and videos. Therefore, other forms of representation, such as visual, have increased in significance for meaning making. Essentially, according to social constructionism, "our beliefs about the world are social inventions" (Galbin, 2014, p. 84). Galbin (2014), Gergen and Davis (2012), and Gergen and McNamee (1992) agree the most prominent beliefs of social constructionism are that realities are socially constructed, realities are constituted through communication and representations, knowledge is sustained by social processes, and a reflexivity in human beings is emphasized (Galbin, 2014, p. 84). Therefore, social constructions are significant because they provide power over social definition and discourses, or ideologies, that get to be the dominant forms and understandings in society.

Hoffman (1991) argues meaning exists in the space between people, in the "common world" or the "common dance" (p. 5). Therefore, meaning and knowledge are created through the interactions people have with others. Galbin (2014) further states it is

through this conversation that people begin to develop "a sense of identity or an inner voice" (p. 85). Anderson and Goolishian (1988), concur "we live with each other in a world of conversational narrative, and we understand ourselves and each other through changing stories and self-descriptions" (p. 6). In other words, how people understand themselves is dependent on the socially constructed meanings in the time and culture one exists, and on the existing power relations, hegemonies, and ideologies present in that culture. Narratives are important because they assist in shaping self-narratives. However, these approaches do not suggest a singular identity, but identities that are fluid, fragmented, and often inconsistent (Edley & Wetherell, 1997).

In summary, identities are created through socially constructed discourses (Hall, 1996). Discourses and identities are also ideological as they emerge from and are embedded in ideology (Hall, 1996). According to Cohler and Hammock (2007), social narratives serve as powerful devices for identity construction through lived experiences. One such way discourses or narratives surrounding identities are constructed is through television. Waggoner (2018) states that "the narratives that television shows present are the historical and institutional site for these conversations and identities to be addressed. Representation on television has the potential to help people with their own identities. Therefore, a lack of representation on television becomes a problem if not handled with care" (p. 1878-1879). Additionally, bad representation can be just as harmful as no representation. Therefore, television and the representation exhibited on it have the potential to impact how meaning is made and how identities are formed.

However, one must note television does not produce one unified discourse surrounding identities, but rather media sources produce and reproduce multiple

discourses that are often interconnected and intertextual (Jansson, 2002). That is, mainstream television tends to use dominant narratives for meaning-making that produce and reproduce dominant discourses and cultural hegemonies. This is perhaps because media is often produced by specific people, through reduced media ownership, and for certain audiences or interpretive communities who benefit from the use of dominant narratives. For example, while social media (and more broadly, the internet) is designed to give the impression its users have freedom of choice, its users do not have decision-making freedom. This is a myth because of the forms and versions of narratives present on the internet which represent a limited, dominant, overarching cultural narrative. Further, users do not necessarily have freedom over their consumption of such discourses, despite their sense of choice and the appearance of decision-making abilities, because their consumption is guided in terms of content navigation and content meaning-making (Meân, 2014).

This process of using and enforcing dominant discourses is a cyclical, rather than linear, process of representation. According to the Circuit of Culture, meaning is created in five moments: regulation, production, consumption, representation, and identity (Du Gay, et. al., 2013). These moments work together to "create a shared cultural space in which meaning is created, shaped, modified, and recreated" (Curtin & Gaither, 2007, p. 38). In other words, the construction of meaning is fluid and cyclical, constantly being shaped, adapted, and reproduced. Cultural power is both created and reinforced by dominant narratives of representation. Thus, while television produces many narratives, these narratives often work together to convey dominant cultural themes.

Representation is part of what creates cultural meanings, and those meanings have a real impact on society. Hall (1997) states "it is by our use of things, and what we say, think and feel about them – how we represent them – that we *give them a meaning...* things 'in themselves' rarely if ever have any one, single, fixed and unchanging meaning." (Hall, 1997, p. 3). Thus, language creates reality. Hall (1997) states this about representation:

In part, we give things meaning by how we *represent* them – the words we use about them, the stories we tell about them, the images of them we produce, the emotions we associate with them, the ways we classify and conceptualize them, the values we place on them. Culture, we may say, is involved in all those practices which are not simply genetically programmed into us... but which carry meaning and value for us, which need to be *meaningfully interpreted* by others, or which *depend on meaning* for their effective operation. Culture, in this sense, permeates all of society. It is what distinguishes the 'human' element in social life from what is simply biologically driven. Its study underlines the crucial role of the *symbolic domain* at the very heart of social life. (p. 3)

Thus, meaning is created socially and through representation. We give things meaning by how we represent them and talk about them. Thus, identity formation is impacted by the meanings society associates with certain things, specifically with being LGBTQ+.

Meaning-making and identity formation have a large impact on how youth come to understand who they are, particularly as it relates to minority groups. Further, the creation of meaning around a certain topic is enhanced through a culture's common modes of

understanding. One significant way to gain understanding is through mainstream media sources.

SIGNIFICANCE OF MAINSTREAM MEDIA

In an ever-increasingly digital world, people spend more time than ever consuming media. Studies accounting for the rise in social media usage state American consumers spend around eight hours a day ingesting digital media (Guttmann, 2023). On any given day, United States adults will spend around three hours watching television, a trend that is predicted to decline with the increased use of social media apps (Stoll, 2022). The growth of social media as a form of new media has increased people's ability to engage in others. According to Pew Research (2021), 72% of U.S. adults say they use at least one social media site. With the continued development of cell phones, individuals have more consistent access to media.

Nevertheless, forms of traditional media remain relevant, especially as television is still a large part of American media consumption. Television is prominent because it is "widely accessible, and can contribute to opportunities for meaningful understanding" (McInroy and Craig, 2017, p. 38). According to Gerbner, Gross, Morgan, and Signorielli (1980) and Gerbner, Gross, Morgan, Signorielli, and Shanahan (2002), television is the most universal mass medium in American culture and has tremendous power to affect the ways people think and behave. Therefore, as television is still relevant and influences people's lives, it remains a topic available for studying the impact of representations.

The way people consume television has adapted greatly in recent years. This is largely due to "cord-cutting," a term used to describe the ending of the relationship between consumers and their cable subscriptions (Tefertiller, 2018). Consumers are

discontinuing this relationship largely due to web-streaming services such as Netflix, Hulu, Amazon Prime, and others (Tefertiller, 2018). Streaming services allow consumers to access television shows, movies, sports, and more at their disposal. Tefertiller (2018) suggests with the creation of these services in recent years, cable subscribers have decreased exponentially. Further, online streaming services provide the opportunity to "binge watch" content (Pittman & Sheehan, 2015). Binge-watching is when a consumer watches multiple episodes in one sitting (Pittman & Sheehan, 2015). Binge-watching was impactful for *Schitt's Creek* as it grew to fame in the United States in 2020. Thus, as streaming services become an increased substitution to traditional cable, their effects ought to be examined in the same way one would analyze traditional cable, as well as new forms of media. This is necessary because streaming services provide the same opportunity to shape reality other sources of media have.

Additionally, the increased use of streaming services narrows the ability for consumption, as there are only a select number of options to choose from. Thus, as consumption narrows, more of the same dominant cultural narratives emerge because content is produced by a narrow group of people and for a narrow audience. However, this issue is complex as some stream sites do offer content that is not subject to mainstream restrictions. Streaming services also allow a consumer to choose, or self-select, content. Therefore, one could choose to watch more or less LGBTQ+ content, based on their beliefs and preferences. Additionally, the type of LGBTQ+ content can be self-selected. The opportunity to self-select also impacts the types of narratives, or lack thereof, being formed about LGBTQ+ individuals. The limited capacity for

representation on these services effects the production and reproduction of cultural discourses.

Young people have often looked to fictional characters when they are a part of a marginalized community and cannot find real-life role models that identify the same way as them (Berry & Asamen, 1993). The primary source of information about the real life of LGBTQ+ minority groups comes from the fictional portrayals of these people as characters on TV programs (Gross, 1994; Hart, 2000). This is because many LGBTQ+ youth do not have an LGBTQ+ person in real life to look up to and gather information from (Savin-Williams, 1995). Additionally, many teens still do not have families, schools, or communities that express their support for LGBTQ+ identities (Bond, 2011). Because of this lack of real-life role models, mediated representations of LGBTQ+ characters become even more important, especially for youth (Bond, 2014; Steiner, Fejes & Petrich, 1993). McInroy and Craig (2017) recall seeing an LGBTQ+ representation on television gave LGBTQ+ emerging adults "a sense of possibility simply because they were seeing LGBTQ identities depicted. These representations validated their emerging sense of selves, and legitimized their feelings" (p. 38). In the same realm, social media has served to expand the opportunities for youth to see and connect with real (or apparently real) people and characters. Not only does social media allow LGBTQ+ people to be more visible to youth, but it also allows youth to interact with LGBTQ+ individuals. These experiences can assist in the development and shaping of a queer identity. Thus, media representations can impact a queer person's sense of identity, their coming out experience, and more.

Additionally, people rely on media sources to receive information about groups they are not a part of. The receiving of this information is not always active, and is often passive, as people gain knowledge about different types of people, experiences, and different ways to work through social problems and issues. For instance, the media often informs people's knowledge of LGBTQ+ people and is often the first place individuals – including young people who identify as LGBTQ – encounter LGBTQ+ people (Gray, 2009). Therefore, the media is often the first place for many people to experience LGBTQ+ identities, especially for prominent regions of the United States such as rural and/or politically conservative and isolated communities. Thus, the media assist both cisgender/heterosexual people and LGBTQ+ people in their understanding of LGBTQ+ people (McInroy & Craig, 2017). As consumption increases, access to depictions of particular representations of minority groups (such as LGBTQ+ people) also intensifies (Shrum, 2009). In other words, as media usage increases, so does people's access to various representations (McInroy & Craig, 2017).

One way media impacts LGBTQ+ individuals is by demonstrating to them what it means to be LGBTQ+. Media representations can impact how a person learns about themselves and if or when they decide to reveal their sexuality to others. Heatherington and Lavner (2008) identify three stages to coming out. First, sensitization, or the feeling of being different, is often when an LGBTQ+ youth is confused about their queer experiences and denies their identity. Second, as a young person experiences puberty, they begin to understand and become aware that their experiences may not fit into the mold of a heterosexual person. Third, the LGBTQ+ person forms a new identity as a member of the LGBTQ+ community. In this final stage, the person moves from

awareness of their same-sex attraction towards an acceptance of and pride in their new queer identity. However, the realization and formation of a queer identity may be more or less complicated for an individual depending on various circumstances such as family upbringing, location, religion, gender, and previous exposure to LGBTQ+ representations.

Many people first experience LGBTQ+ identities through media representations. Raley and Lucas (2006) highlight "because mass media is a primary source of information, without recognition and respect on TV and other forms of mass media, social groups are more likely to be devalued by society" (p. 21). Bond (2014) demonstrates that "exposure to depictions of LGB sexualities in the media could create or influence beliefs and values media audiences assign to LGB identities. The sexual scripts developed from media exposure could inform sexually questioning adolescents about the value that society places on different sexual behaviors" (p. 99). In other words, media representations guide members of society to assign value to certain groups. Therefore, types of representations matter, and poor representation may be just as harmful as no representation.

It is evident heterosexual relationships and depictions are privileged when compared to homosexual or queer relationships. This is clear by considering the amount of heterosexual and cisgender characters, celebrities, or sports figures one can name when compared to the amount of LGBTQ+ people one can name in the same categories.

According to Bond (2014), nearly every television program, song, or magazine centers around heterosexual relationships, discusses heterosexual sex, or depicts heterosexual sex. However, homosexuality is only present in certain types of media and on certain

platforms. Bond (2014) observes heterosexuality is present in every type of media, but same-gender sexual representations are present in only 25% of the media being consumed by LGBTQ+ people. This is in part because homosexual representation is contested in many arenas. Thus, heterosexuality becomes the privileged norm of society imposed by those who have control over the creation and production of certain types of media and discourses. When heterosexuality is deemed as the norm, all other existences are forced to become "odd," abnormal, or out of the ordinary. This creates an "othering". Othering serves to position heterosexuality, and its related heteronormative hegemonies, as the societal standard.

In studies that examine LGBTQ+ sexualities in television, the results are consistent. LGBTQ+ characters are rare (see Bond, 2014; Evans, 2007; Fisher, Hill, Grube, & Gruber, 2007; Fouts & Inch, 2005; Raley & Lucas, 2006). Representation, even when present, is still full of heteronormativity (Fisher et al., 2007). That is, heterosexuality is assumed and normalized through many media representations.

According to Burr (2015), these dominant assumptions of heterosexuality are problematic because "certain properties of the world and individuals assume importance and are then used as the basis for social or scientific evaluation" (para 6). People are treated differently in reality based on the socially constructed beliefs of those in power. This power could exist "both at the level of society (as between the medical profession and the rest of the population) and between individuals" (Burr, 2015, para 6). Thus, there is potential for these power dynamics to have severe consequences.

An additional way minority groups can be devalued by society is through harmful stereotypes. Stereotypes in and of themselves are not bad, but they reduce an unknown

and complex group of people into a few simple, identifiable, characteristics. Further, these characteristics often are used pejoratively, denoting a lack of respect for such individuals (Hall, 1997). Stereotypical depictions often emphasize negative characteristics of individuals in a minority group over positive characteristics or complex depictions. Such depictions could assist in creating negative feelings surrounding a minority group because using stereotypes may be easier than seeking to understand the complexities of individuals. Further, stereotypical depictions can be dangerous as the complexities of the familiar and dominant groups members are often considered and represented, when necessary, yet complexities for minority groups are often nonexistent. Therefore, stereotypes may not be as harmful to members of a dominant majority than they are to minority individuals.

Studies abound demonstrating LGBTQ+ people often model their self-concept and behavior after stereotypical representations of LGBTQ+ people on television (Gross, 1991; Gross & Woods, 1999; Steiner, Fejes & Petrich, 1993) which further perpetuates negative LGBTQ+ stereotypes (Raley & Lucas, 2006). These stereotypes can be negative because they are often from "heterosexist and homophobic sources of misinformation on TV" (Raley and Lucas, 2006, p. 22). Some studies suggest the turn towards social media may be combatting the spread of these harmful stereotypes (Dym et al., 2019). This may be because social media allows people to create their own support structures, often challenging stereotypes and reconstructing harmful narratives. Therefore, while many people still gain their understandings from media (traditional or new media), perhaps the types of knowledge they are gaining is vastly different and more accepting with the adoption of social media and user-created content.

In summary, media representations are powerful because they possess the ability to dictate cultural narratives. Therefore, media representations matter. Not only is representation necessary for minority groups, but positive and proper representation demonstrating the complexities of people is necessary. There is little formal governance privileging cisgender and heterosexual narratives; however, the workings of society make these stories and people dominant, causing oppression for those who are seen as "abnormal." Even within representations of the LGBTQ+ community, there may be a privileging of narratives that fit into the dominant heteronormative understandings of society. This is because while LGBTQ+ individuals largely seek to break from heteronormative values, they may still enforce beliefs that are often subconsciously conveyed. As previously mentioned, Van Dijk (1993), Gramsci (1971) and Hall et al. (1977) argue sometimes minority groups can accept their own domination by acting in the interest of the group in power. One can take on understandings, including understandings about oneself, that are not in one's best interest. In this way, they may become complicit in their own domination. Dhaenens (2013) argues while much of American society has "accepted" gay identities, it still attempts "to control and mold gayness" by limiting the ways it is represented (p. 4). Thus, while LGBTQ+ identities may have become more common in United States media outlets, their representation is often still dictated by heteronormative hegemonies.

STEREOTYPES AND TROPES

Stereotyping "reduces people to a few, simple, essential characteristics, which are represented as fixed by Nature" (Hall, 1997, p. 257). In other words, it reduces people down to easily digestible depictions. According to Hall (1997) "stereotypes get hold of

the few 'simple, vivid, memorable, easily grasped and widely recognized' characteristics about a person, reduce everything about the person to those traits, exaggerate and simplify them, and fix them without change or development to eternity... stereotyping reduces, essentializes, naturalizes and fixes 'difference'" (p. 258). Thus, stereotyping is an easy solution to depict a complex group in simple terms. Stereotyping is typically about a group but is applied to individuals. In other words, stereotypes pull from common understandings about social groups, but they hold significant meanings and impact for the individual person. Further, "stereotyping tends to occur where there are gross inequalities of power. Power is usually directed against the subordinate or excluded group" (Hall, 1997, p. 258). The group in power, therefore, can control the stereotypes created to describe the excluded group.

Media, and consequently individuals, use stereotypes and other types of simplified cognitive processes to communicate and make meaning. For storytelling and meaning-making purposes, stereotypes are often useful and functional for sense-making in short, economic ways. When consumers consider stereotypes, many know they serve a function to communicate something to the audience in an efficient manner. However, the use of simplified cognitive models and processes becomes problematic when the depiction centers on a group audiences know little about. This is relevant as audiences typically do not actively acknowledge the simplistic elements of stereotypes. Therefore, consumers may risk applying problematic and simplified understandings to real people and in real contexts when they know little of the represented group in reality.

LGBTQ+ STEREOTYPES

Simple representations are problematic because they reduce complex groups to a minimal set of characteristics and subject them to a narrow range of actions and events. Problematic stereotypes convey to LGBTQ+ people, and to the wider population about the group, that they must be, look, or act a certain way. Common LGBTQ+ stereotypes include a portrayal of queer people as promiscuous, queer people as lacking religious beliefs, gay men as feminine, lesbians as masculine, transgender women as drag queens, queer people as sexual predators, queer people as victims of violence, or queer people as mentally ill (Capsuto, 2000; Colwell, 2020; McInroy & Craig, 2017; Raley & Lucas, 2006, and Waggoner, 2018). Stereotypical depictions for LGBTQ+ people also include an exaggeration of gender expectations of behaviors. For example, "gay males were either hyper-masculine or hyper-feminine. Those characters representing a masculine extreme were frequently described as jocks and closeted (i.e., not out about their sexuality). Masculine lesbians in traditional media were described as butch, boyish and unfeminine, even militant; while feminine lesbian characters were frequently portrayed as shy or passive" (McInroy & Craig, 2017, p. 39). These representations reduce the complexity and diversity of LGBTQ+ people and guide how society expects LGBTQ+ people to look and act. If an LGBTQ+ person falls outside of these norms, they may be questioned or not believed about their sexuality, or viewed as the exception proving the rule.

An additional LGBTQ+ stereotype or trope is the depiction of queer characters only centering on narratives surrounding the societal pressures of being LGBTQ+.

McInroy and Craig (2017) state LGBTQ+ people are often depicted as weak or struggling

with their identity, notably "weak, insecure, or bullied" (p. 39). Waggoner (2018) also identifies LGBTQ+ character plots often center around the difficulty of being queer. Rasmussen (2006) suggests LGBTQ+ youth are routinely discussed as having psychological problems. This is supported by statistics on LGBTQ+ teen suicide, homelessness, HIV infection, drug and alcohol abuse, and the increased risk of being verbally or physically threatened. While these observations are not technically incorrect, they do convey these narratives are the only way life can be as an LGBTQ+ individual. Such outcomes are also a product of problematic representation, of which media plays a part. In other words, while the media perpetuates narratives surrounding LGBTQ+ individuals having psychological problems, it continually enforces the problems it describes. However, these risks are not the *only* way life can be. Instead, Rasmussen (2006) criticizes the victim trope depicting LGBTQ+ youth as vulnerable and in need of mental assistance from adults because such narratives convey LGBTQ+ youth are individuals who are confused and need assistance in understanding their "abnormal" desires. Colwell (2020) highlights that many LGBTQ+ characters in television are depicted frequently in negative situations such as being a disappointment to their parents, being killed after being intimate with a partner, and closeted LGBTQ+ characters receiving more audience acceptance than characters who have come out. Thus, acceptance from heterosexual people is more important than the self-acceptance that comes from coming out (Bindig, 2015). This further suggests LGBTQ+ individuals need to fit into a heteronormative mold to be accepted by members of society, otherwise they will continue to be ostracized without heterosexual approval.

Bond (2014) demonstrates when queer people are represented in television, they are joked about, insulted, or mocked because of their sexuality 40% of the time. According to Bond (2014), queer people are often added to television or film for comedic value or to add an interesting plot twist. Additionally, Waggoner (2018) identified the "bury your gays" trope which continues to be used on television for "shock value" (p. 1877). The "bury your gays" trope is the killing of a queer character, often after a samesex sex act. This trope is a common narrative arc in television that assists in the continued marginalization of LGBTQ+ people (Waggoner, 2018). It is a punitive narrative progression serving as a disciplinary function to control LGBTQ+ individuals and perhaps scare them into self-monitored compliance to heterosexual values.

The "bury your gays" trope in particular discourages on-screen affection. Raley and Lucas (2006) suggest displays of affection between queer couples are discouraged, especially when compared to displays of affection between heterosexual couples. While heterosexual partners experience hypersexuality in television scenes, homosexuals are desexualized to avoid controversy (Bindig, 2015). Though heterosexual couples are often depicted kissing or having sex, LGBTQ+ couples are prohibited from such displays on the screen. Some researchers suggest LGBTQ+ characters are not depicted sexually on screen because these images are threatening to heterosexual audiences that dislike the "flaunting" of sexual orientation (Bruni, 1999; Gross, 1994; Hantzis & Lehr, 1994; Raley & Lucas, 2006). These representations further the stigmatization of gay sex. Gay sex is often believed to be dirty. This is exacerbated by the stigmatization of HIV/AIDS. Additionally, LGBTQ+ people are frequently depicted as pedophiles, making sexual acts seem devious and wrong, even when experienced in appropriate and natural relationships.

Further, the depiction of LGBTQ+ couples in a domestic or family context appears to be accepted and "normalized" in representation; however, even in such a context, the sexual side of the couple is often neglected. That is, while some depictions in LGBTQ+ representation may be more accepted, sexual acts are often prohibited.

Such representations convey to cisgender and heterosexual people that being LGBTQ+ is something to be picked on. It gives people, particularly youth, the idea that being LGBTQ+ is abnormal. This is problematic as it conveys parts of one's identity must be hidden to gain acceptance. It also may scare LGBTQ+ youth into keeping their sexuality a secret because they may fear being bullied, not being accepted by their friends and families, or like they cannot have intimate connections with love interests. This is ironic for representation because to gain normalcy for LGBTQ+ people, normal relations (such as sex) must not be shown; however, these aspects are often prohibited in representation. Further, television representations surrounding sex contain important information teenagers often use to manage and understand their sexual and personal relations. These can be both positive and negative given the existing representations of teens on television.

When queer people are not depicted as a stereotype, they are often invisible (McInroy & Craig, 2017). Invisibility means the queerness of a character is not seen, or the LGBTQ+ person plays a supporting role that adds no dimension to the show or film. This is a complex issue because there is a tension between making the queerness of a character seem to be normal, or not the main focus, and addressing what it means to be LGBTQ+, which often appears to have negative implications. Therefore, there is tension between the queerness needing to be represented, but not the main focus, and the

queerness being necessary to focus on as LGBTQ+ individuals still have not achieved equality with cisgender/heterosexual people. Regardless, Gross (2012) highlights that "plain gay folks" are considered a rarity in television (p. 16). This means LGBTQ+ people are not often "used in roles that do not center on their difference as an anomaly that must be explained, a disappointment that might be tolerated, or a threat to the moral order that must be countered through ridicule or physical violence" (Gross, 2012, p. 16). In other words, cisgender/heterosexual people are often represented in complex storylines having little to do with societal pressures, yet LGBTQ+ individuals largely represent repetitive storylines. Complex storylines become invisible in place of a stereotype that may harm LGBTQ+ people. Dow (2001) notes that an increased number of visibly LGBTQ+ characters does not equate to increased social tolerance or recognition. As noted earlier, bad representation can be just as damaging as invisibility, especially if the representation is stereotypical and simple (Dow, 2001).

Colwell (2020), Edwards (2020), and Waggoner (2018) each demonstrate LGBTQ+ narratives in the media are often negative and more infrequent compared to heterosexual storylines (see also Evans, 2007; Farrell, 2006). According to Colwell (2020) and Raley and Lucas (2006), such a problem "can be extremely harmful because representations of characters in TV can impact how we view ourselves/society, how we act/treat others, and even perpetuate power dynamics, stereotypes, and assumptions commonly held by audiences" (Colwell, 2020, p. 3). Bonds-Raacke et al. (2007) uncover that a person's opinion on a queer figure or character in television has a great influence on how they feel about queer people in real life. Thus, LGBTQ+ television characters hold a large responsibility for shaping how the public interacts with queer people and

how LGBTQ+ people come to understand themselves. Therefore, problematic representations have the potential to cause harm to those who turn to television to gain understanding.

This is relevant as media representations serve to create and reinforce social norms. Berry (2000) cites that media messages create and reinforce behaviors and meanings of cultural appropriateness. In other words, messages received in the media have a prevailing effect on the real lives and treatment of LGBTQ+ people. However, representations can be improved to better the treatment of minorities and to inform people more accurately about the complex identities present within minority groups. Hall (1997) argues harmful stereotypes can be changed by either reversing the evaluation of popular stereotypes or by substituting negative images with positive images of the people who are stereotyped. According to McInroy and Craig (2017), LGBTQ+ storylines and outcomes often follow extremes – extremely positive or extremely negative – but lack the complexities heterosexual depictions are often given. That is, stark contrasting dichotomies are not helpful for representation either. For example, feminist scholars argue the virgin/whore dichotomy serves to enable dominant patriarchal beliefs by depicting women as either "good" and chaste or "bad" and promiscuous (Bareket, et.al., 2018). Therefore, perhaps one way to combat harmful stereotypes about LGBTQ+ people, is to give their representation proper complexity in their narratives. Complexity and variation can be done through diversifying storylines, types of people in race, gender, size, ability, economic status, and more, without using a "good" or "bad" character dichotomy.

In line with harmful stereotypes comes the harmful observation that the LGBTQ+ community and its representations often lack diversity, making an inclusive community appear to be quite exclusive. In other words, representations of the LGBTQ+ community, in actuality, represent a quite narrow portion of the community. Some have critiqued the LGBTQ+ community for being predominantly white. Jagose (1997) cites that "lesbians and gays of colour, frustrated by the assumption that they would have more in common with white lesbians and gay men than with their own ethnic or racial communities, began to critique both overt and covert racism in the mainstream gay community" (p. 63). Further, some critique the term "homosexuality" in and of itself as being hegemonic to minorities within the LGBTQ+ community. The term excludes bisexual, queer, or other more fluid identities within the community. In other words, the term creates hegemonic binaries that form in and out groups. The term "homosexuality" generally refers to gay men or lesbian women, creating a strict binary. This leads to the invisibility of certain people within the community, predominantly transgender and bisexual people, and others. The exclusion of transgender and bisexual individuals is well documented (see McInroy & Craig, 2017, p. 40). However, issues of inclusion can become clouded when considering multiple facets of identities. For example, being transgender is not primarily about sexuality, but about gender and biological sex, even though sexuality is a significant aspect of the transgender identity. Therefore, the alliance between sexuality and gender may be helpful to some, but not fully aligned to others. Additionally, one must consider how representation is created for minority groups. For example, transgender characters who are not cast and played by transgender people may be providing false representation for that part of the community. The same could be said of

LGBTQ+ characters who are not played by LGBTQ+ people in general. For example, *Modern Family* features two actors who portray a gay couple. However, of the actors, one of them is gay and one of them is heterosexual. The same is true of the characters who play David and Patrick in *Schitt's Creek*. This is problematic as actors may be chosen who do not understand or represent the LGBTQ+ experience. Therefore, even when representation occurs, it can still be problematic.

Some have also critiqued the community for lacking representation in terms of physical and mental ability, differing economic status, and more. McInroy and Craig (2017) cite there are "few representations of LGBTQ people of color, or with disabilities, or of different social classes" (p. 40). Therefore, there is a need for more diversity within the community's media representation. Such diversity is one way complex narratives can be created as the presence of multiple identity factors creates a more complex representation.

PREVIOUS LGBTQ+ REPRESENTATION IN TELEVISION

Because representation is so important for shaping people's realities, it is also important to demonstrate an accurate and diverse depiction of the community one is representing. Representation allows a person to discover themselves within the social world (Silverstone, 2013). However, as previously mentioned, some LGBTQ+ representations have been critiqued as being one-dimensional and lacking the diversity needed to represent different intersectional characteristics within the LGBTQ+ community. Reed (2018) cites that "representational visibility has increased unevenly for the different identities under the LGBTQ banner" (Reed 2018, p. 4206; see also Barker, Bowes-Catton, Iantaffi, Cassidy, & Brewer, 2008; Dyer, 2005; Gross, 1994; and

Halberstam, 2005). McInroy and Craig (2017) describe how LGBTQ+ representation centers around the "young, affluent, well-educated, urban gay male" who is most often white (p. 43). The privileging of this identity is accounted for in white, male privilege. Such a privilege also leads to a high number of white, gay men working in high levels of media industry who oversee the creation and production of LGBTQ+ content. This type of depiction causes invisibility for other aspects of the LGBTQ+ community, namely bisexual and transgender people, people of color, those with disabilities, those of an older generation, those of a different economic class, and more (see Drushel, 2017; Chan, 2017). Thus, representations of LGBTQ+ people in television may be one-dimensional and lack true representation of the LGBTQ+ community as a whole and of specific subgroups of the community.

However, some argue television is not the place for one to construct reality. Some dismiss fictional stories as having no meaning, being harmless, or existing purely for entertainment (Gledhill, 1997). Television may be viewed merely as an escape from "real life." This is even more relevant when one considers the genre of situational comedy, which will be addressed in the following section. However, the frequency with which people consume these fictional stories demonstrates the stories are an intertwining of fiction and everyday life (Gledhill, 1997). That is, even fictional stories displayed on television often mirror the realities of reality. There is evidence to support "popular fictions participate in the production and circulation of cultural meanings, especially in relation to gender" (Gledhill, 1997, p. 339). If cultural meanings can be gathered from television regarding gender, it is plausible cultural meanings can be gathered regarding sexuality as well (Gross, 1994; Hart, 2000). Even things intended for "entertainment"

mirror the conditions of the real world and contribute back to or have an influence on them. There is a "circulation between the events" experienced in television and the real world (Gledhill, 1997, p. 341). For instance, one simple understanding of normalcy could be the presence of LGBTQ+ characters in television or advertisements. For example, including LGBTQ+ couples as part of a range of families or couples displayed in an advertisement serves to normalize queer couples. Some companies that have done this include IKEA, Coca-Cola, and Target (Cheah et al., 2021). These companies are famous for including many different types of families that represent their customers and the "real" world. Inclusion serves to normalize outsiders. Thus, one could consider what a television show, in this case, *Schitt's Creek*, conveys about LGBTQ+ people and their identity through its use of the sitcom genre, the narrative, the modes of expression, and more. Each of these factors serves to uphold or deconstruct realities about LGBTQ+ people in society.

WILL AND GRACE

One of the earliest television shows to feature LGBTQ+ characters is *Will and Grace*. First aired in 1998, the show features two gay characters, Will (of the title) and Jack, and one bisexual, Karen. Also of note is Grace (of the title) and her several interactions with LGBTQ+ individuals. Will and Grace originally were romantic partners in college until the day Grace planned to lose her virginity to Will. On this day, Will came out to her as gay and the couple split, resulting in them not speaking to each other for some time before rekindling their friendship later. Such an outcome may represent a disciplinary action as a result of coming out. Further, Grace is commonly known for

gaining the attraction of other lesbians in the show, even though she is perceived to be heterosexual.

Although viewers largely perceive "the portrayal of the gay characters on *Will and Grace* as positive" (Schiappa, Gregg, & Hewes, 2006, p. 10), some found the depictions problematic. For example, Edwards (2020) conducted a study on 20 episodes of the show and discovered "there is humor that perpetuates often criticized stereotypes, self-denigrating sexual humor, and humor that targets members of the LGBTQ community in a manner that prods, mocks, or satirizes those individuals" (p. 32). Humor is often more acceptable if it is self-mocking, opposed to other-mocking. Further, denigrating humor is a central aspect of the sitcom genre. Such humor is not unique to LGBTQ+ individuals; however, this type of representation can become problematic as it communicates to audience members that marginalized aspects of a person's identity are acceptable to make fun of. Therefore, the sitcom genre faces unique complexities as it addresses social issues through humor.

Additionally, Edwards (2020) highlights that "many of the lead characters are scripted in such a way that they tend to actualize prevailing beliefs about gays or lesbians: including mannerisms/flamboyance and sexual prowess" (p. 32). Despite their abundant personalities, there is little representation of sexual behavior or action, especially for Will. That is, his character appears to lack sexual experiences, and his sexuality is not explored in many ways. Thus, *Will and Grace* depicts many of the stereotypes about LGBTQ+ people that have come to be criticized as being inaccurate and one-dimensional. However, Edwards (2020) argues what made *Will and Grace* acceptable and ground-breaking to LGBTQ+ viewers was the fact that degrading humor

was coming from gay characters and not heterosexual characters. According to Edwards (2020), "it is the gay character that delivers this brand of humor in a way as not to assimilate, but as a means of taking ownership of their attitudes and behaviors in front of a mass audience. The result is a media effect on audiences in which the character's intersectionality is acknowledged and unpacked using humor" (p. 32). Thus, through Edward's analysis, it seems LGBTQ+ people in *Will and Grace* are reclaiming their power through self-degrading humor. However, such a distinction is risky as it invites and may give permission for heterosexual people to continue to be discriminatory. Further, LGBTQ+ humor may be positive or negative depending on who wrote the humor and how it is understood by the audience. Meaning making and collaboration in production are complex issues as they always run the risk of the audience misunderstanding the message, given the role of irony and satire. In other words, humor is open to misinterpretation and may produce and reproduce stereotypes that are intended to challenge and undermine (Meân, 2009).

GLEE

Further, two additional television shows were piloted in 2009 featuring LGBTQ+ characters: *Glee* and *Modern Family*. *Glee* was once considered to be one of the most inclusive shows on the air as it features six recurring LGBTQ+ characters and features several other temporary queer characters. *Glee* is often praised as setting positive examples for youth representation. However, the characters present on *Glee* often receive significant family support (which is not often the case for actual LGBTQ+ people) and fall into LGBTQ+ stereotypes (being victims of bullying, having an interest in theater and fashion, etc.) (McInroy & Craig, 2017, p. 35). Such depictions have been criticized as

being an inaccurate representation of an LGBTQ+ person's family life while also falling into mainstream stereotyping and not being inclusive to non-stereotypical LGBTQ+ people (McInroy & Craig, 2017, p. 39). Addressing familial relations is a complex topic in LGBTQ+ representation as the lived experiences of LGBTQ+ members vary greatly. Perhaps what demonstrates positive representation is addressing the complexities of family interactions. The complexity comes in addressing the inequalities LGBTQ+ people often experience, especially concerning their family, while not making the interaction seem entirely negative. The "coming out" experience to one's family is often depicted as entirely negative or entirely positive. Such depictions do not account for the variety of relational elements that may impact the situation, of which sexuality is a part. Therefore, mainstream depictions often lack complexities in addressing familial relations. Multiple depictions are necessary to represent LGBTQ+ people's experiences with their families.

Additionally, others have criticized *Glee* for following heteronormative relationship models saying that the show advocates for LGBTQ+ people to assimilate into heteronormative institutions (Cales, 2015, p. 69). Such a depiction reinforces LGBTQ+ people's social inferiority by conveying a desire to assimilate into a heteronormative culture (Cales, 2015, p. 69). Thus, *Glee* "undermined its message of diversity... [and] embrace[s] normalization" for LGBTQ+ people (Cales, 2015, p. 70). While normalcy can aid in the acceptance of LGBTQ+ individuals, it can also undermine their unique experiences.

MODERN FAMILY

Similarly, *Modern Family* demonstrates LGBTQ+ inclusion through a gay couple—Mitchell and Cameron—who parent their adopted daughter Lily. On the surface, this may seem like a progressive step forward as *Modern Family* depicts a gay couple raising a family; however, the show has been criticized for its depictions of a homosexual family falling into heterosexual norms. These norms limit the way LGBTQ+ families can be understood (Reed, 2018, p. 4216). According to Reed (2018), Modern Family displays a "...limited range of representations of LGBTQ parents and concretized knowledge about the shape of families" (p. 4204). Through Modern Family's heteronormative depiction of a family, they "fail to acknowledge the diversity of non-heterosexual family forms and that this representational gap results in sociocultural invisibility" (Reed, 2018, p. 4204). Thus, any LGBTQ+ family that does not fit into this heteronormative structure becomes unrepresented. Such an observation can be discouraging for a community known for diversifying the family unit. For example, the creation of the homosexual identity allowed LGBTQ+ people to break from the heteronormative family structure that privileged a heterosexual, male dominated household. This break allowed family units to become diversified through different combinations of genders of parents, different types of child/parent relations, and more. Therefore, the depiction of a homosexual couple striving to fit into a heterosexual relational model limits the types of representation available for LGBTQ+ couples.

Furthermore, *Modern Family* has also been criticized for its portrayal of lesbians as being "incapable of maintaining a welcoming home" (Reed, 2018, p. 4211).

Additionally, it portrays an "antagonistic and oppositional relationship between lesbians

and gay men" by positioning "gay men...as allies of patriarchy, champions of heteronormativity, while lesbians' capacity to parent well is dismissed off-hand." (Reed, 2018, p. 4211). Such a depiction emphasizes conflict within the LGBTQ+ community that is perhaps based on heteronormative grouping. Additionally, *Modern Family* can be critiqued for its lack of depiction of sexual encounters for LGBTQ+ people. *Modern Family* never demonstrates the sexual, erotic side of Mitchell and Cameron as they do for the remaining two heterosexual couples. Thus, while the show demonstrates gay love, a relationship, and a family for gay men that is acceptable for public consumption as media entertainment, it also suggests sexual relations, eroticism, and desire for gay men are not suitable for public consumption. Such representation creates a disparity between heterosexual and homosexual couples and conveys LGBTQ+ sex is unacceptable.

Finally, *Modern Family* has been critiqued for its invisibility of gender non-conforming women. (Reed, 2018, p. 4212). For Reed (2018), "available representations of both trans and cis women in mainstream media are defined by narratives and images that affirm traditional femininity as ideal and restrict the possibility of increasing cultural visibility of and knowledge about women who do not fit this model" (Reed, 2018, p. 4213). Thus, the show does not feature a variety of types of women and therefore displays its preference for women who fit a heteronormative standard. While *Modern Family* takes strides in the right direction, it is often viewed as lacking diversity in important areas, such as LGBTQ+ representation and the intersections of race and gender.

THE FOSTERS

More recently, *The Fosters* is often praised for "breaking barriers in representation" as the show features "seven lesbian, gay, and transgender characters, including rare portrayals of gay and transgender teenagers" (Gillig & Murphy, 2016, p. 3829). In 2015, The Fosters broke barriers by featuring the "youngest televised same-sex kiss, which happened between two 13-year-old male characters, Jude and Connor" (Gillig & Murphy, 2016, p. 3829). In a study regarding this scene done by Gillig and Murphy (2016), they demonstrate viewers had a boomerang response to the kiss. While LGBTQ+ participants of their study experienced an increase in positive feelings toward LGBTQ+ people and issues, and experienced higher identification with the characters, cisgender/heterosexual participants were negatively triggered into a disgust response, which evoked more negative attitudes toward LGBTQ+ people and issues. Gillig and Murphy (2016) conclude gender identity and sexual orientation had a significant impact on the viewers' perception of the kiss. Such findings demonstrate the significance of the audience's identity and the importance of the interpretive community in the meaningmaking process of television, especially as it relates to on-screen affection for LGBTQ+ couples. Further, the broader background of LGBTQ+ representation in television impacts the extent to which the audience is prepared to engage with the intended meaning of the representation. Therefore, while attitudes toward LGBTQ+ characters on television are becoming more progressive and accepted, homophobia is still relevant and television shows continue to be impactful for reality, especially among youth. Further, a general lack of on-screen affection may not prepare audience members to be accepting of LGBTQ+ love when they see it.

SCHITT'S CREEK

Finally, Schitt's Creek, the topic of the present study, aired in 2015 and ran six seasons before ending in 2020. Schitt's Creek is often seen as a better example of LGBTQ+ people and their lives than some of the shows previously cited. This is because Schitt's Creek is known for ditching the labels of sexuality. Further, Schitt's Creek often does not portray the hardships evident in being queer as the center of its LGBTQ+ characters' plotlines. Instead, the show steers away from common stereotypes and family norms. Schitt's Creek features nine LGBTQ+ characters in total, three of whom are part of the core cast, and two who become married. Further, it is important to note the types of identities who contributed to Schitt's Creek through writing and acting. For example, audiences are shifting towards being critical of storylines not created by people who represent those identities. Audiences expect to see actors playing characters that represent who the actor identifies as. This is important as LGBTQ+ storylines need to be constructed and played by LGBTQ+ individuals, which will be featured as part of the overall analysis of the show. While Schitt's Creek is often seen as progressive, one could criticize it for lacking diversity, especially in terms of race as only one LGBTQ+ character is a person of color. Further, the show in general lacks racial diversity. The present study will serve to evaluate further the merits and downfalls of such a show for society.

Given these points, Colwell (2020) argues increasing the number of gay characters in a television show does not increase the quality of representation of LGBTQ+ people. Instead, most LGBTQ+ characters are stuck in a ridicule stage, which "means that although LGBTQ2S+ storylines are present, their experiences are used for

stereotypes — like the effeminate male and butch female — are still very obvious" (Colwell, 2020, p. 5). Thus, while representation may be increasing for LGBTQ+ people, the type of content still demands scrutiny. This is a difficult issue as inclusion can look like many different things. However, one way to increase inclusion for LGBTQ+ people is to increase the complexity of narratives, diversity of characters, and normalcy of the community. This requires a balancing of acknowledging the issues facing LGBTQ+ individuals while also not making every representation about these concerns, thus creating a normalcy of presence, where one's identity is purely incidental. Further, it requires avoiding imposing heteronormativity on LGBTQ+ characters and storylines while also not "othering" the characters by excluding them from marriage and parenting. Finally, it requires an increased diversity of characters selected to represent various ages, abilities, races, and genders. Such considerations will allow LGBTQ+ representation to become more complex and representative of more individuals.

GENRE OF SITCOM

The genre of situational comedy is an area ripe for study regarding stereotypes, especially those relating to gender and sexuality. Television sitcoms use hostile exchanges to elicit humor (Zillmann & Bryant, 1991). This is because the enjoyment of sitcom humor is contingent on the audience member experiencing enhanced feelings about themselves (Zillman, 1983). Therefore, sitcoms provide "interactions between individuals or groups that often place one person (or group) at a disadvantage, thereby benefiting the other" (Mastro, 2004, p. 121). Thus, one group becomes dominant over the

other as well-liked characters become more and more superior to disliked characters (Mastro, 2004).

As one group is privileged over another, gender, sex, and sexuality become easy targets for sitcom humor. Kannen (2019) cites that "some of the most popular sitcoms of all time, such as Will & Grace, Friends, and Seinfeld, all use tropes of sex and gender to make people laugh" (p. 60). Additionally, comedy often makes fun of LGBTQ+ characters through gay-themed jokes and stereotypes (Steiner, Fejes & Petrich, 1993). Raley and Lucas (2006) cite that "gay males and lesbians on situational comedies are seen as jokesters and jesters whose funny antics make them an ideal target for ridicule" (p. 24). Additionally, the sitcom genre makes heavy use of character stereotypes because there is not a lot of time for character development (Marc, 2016). Under the conditions of the sitcom genre, character development is unimportant (Mastro, 2004, p. 121). Further, sitcoms provide characters lacking diversity (Mastro & Tropp, 2004). While LGBTQ+ characters are often used as comedic relief in general media, it presents a potential problem for their representation in the genre of comedy (Raley & Lucas, 2006). The excessive use of stereotypes makes it difficult to ignore the implications of such a show, despite its genre (Marc, 2016). Although the excessive use of stereotypes is part of the quick establishment of characters needed in sitcom, the issue lies in how these characters are developed over time, how their narrative arcs progress through the show, and how others treat them. Hart (2000) demonstrates gay-themed jokes can be hurtful and homophobic while also perpetuating negative stereotypes. For example, for those with high prejudices against minorities, viewing stereotypical content may confirm their prejudicial beliefs (Mastro, 2004). Additionally, the use of stereotypes serves to create a

social norm suggesting discriminatory responses to outgroup members are generally acceptable (Ford et al., 2001). Thus, "understanding the impact of this type of content on television becomes critical as it may serve to reinforce its social acceptability in deriding marginalized groups (Bill & Naus, 1992; Ford, 2000; Ford, Wentzel, & Lorion, 2001).

Schitt's Creek is a satirical comedy which is "a form of comedy that is rarely associated with nice and gentle forms of humor" (Patrick, 2018, p. 309). That is, Schitt's Creek uses many of the same tactics as general situational comedies to garner laughs from the audience. However, some argue "the notion of gentle and anti-pretentious comedy is overturned in Schitt's Creek, which relied on satirical humour that often includes intertextual cultural references, requiring audiences to be somewhat informed to get the joke" (Patrick, 2018, p. 308). However, Schitt's Creek still relies on many stereotypes to create humor, especially as they relate to gender, sexuality, and even socioeconomic class. Therefore, Schitt's Creek runs the risk of misrepresentation through satire and irony in its humor if the audience does not understand the jokes it is making. In other words, the show may risk misrepresenting, or being overtly offensive to some groups, if the audience does not understand the tagline is a joke created through satire or irony. These gender, sexuality, and socio-economic stereotypes will be evaluated in the present study to explore the ways Schitt's Creek represents the LGBTQ+ minority.

METHODS

Schitt's Creek is a sitcom television show displaying the financial downfall of a wealthy family – the Roses. The Rose family came to power through the establishment of a video store titled Rose Video. However, in a business exchange, the Roses lose all of their belongings except for a town, Schitt's Creek, purchased as a joke years prior.

Schitt's Creek is the only asset the Roses have. Parents Johnny and Moira move with their adult children, David and Alexis, to the town of Schitt's Creek where they must learn a new way of life. The seasons of Schitt's Creek reveal the Rose family purchasing and operating a local run-down motel, Moira endeavoring to continue her meager moviestar career, David opening a small business, and Alexis finding herself in marketing. Further, the family experiences a host of relationships as David meets, dates, and ultimately marries his love Patrick, and Alexis experiences several romantic relationships with various town members. Thus, Schitt's Creek is the depiction of how the formerly wealthy Roses learn to interact with the town's less than glamorous inhabitants.

Schitt's Creek was chosen as the subject of this analysis because of its popularity in the sitcom genre and television in general. Schitt's Creek originally gained traction because of its spotlighting of Eugene Levy and Catherine Ohara, who are icons of Canadian comedy (Patrick, 2018). According to one analysis, Schitt's Creek presented a higher demand than 98.4% of all comedy shows in the United States during its peak viewing in 2020 (Parrot Analytics, n.d.). In 2020, Schitt's Creek frequented the Top 10 most streamed shows in the United States on Netflix, Amazon Prime Video, Hulu, and Disney Plus (Variety, 2020). Thus, Schitt's Creek allows for a large audience base within the comedy genre.

Further, *Schitt's Creek* also demonstrates its relevance through several awards. At the 2020 Emmy Awards, *Schitt's Creek* swept all seven comedy categories (Television Academy, n.d.). *Schitt's Creek* also won the Critics' Choice Television Award, and the GLAAD Media Award (Bilefsky, 2020; Gardner, 2019). *Schitt's Creek* also won several

other awards for best comedy, best television show, best actors and actresses, as well as awards for editing, costumes, makeup, direction, and more (IMDb, n.d.). Additionally, *Schitt's Creek* provides a strong example of LGBTQ+ representation as one of the main characters, David, is pansexual. Regarding LGBTQ+ representation, *Schitt's Creek* won Best LGBTQ TV Show at Dorians TV Toast awards (The Hollywood Reporter, 2020). Therefore, the show is often considered to be barrier breaking in viewership as well as for LGBTQ+ representation because it assisted in the normalization of queer relationships (Birch, 2021). In addition to its social prominence, *Schitt's Creek* was also chosen because it is typically seen as "good" representation for LGBTQ+ people; however, many of the existing analyses on *Schitt's Creek* may not contain a critical enough evaluation of the show.

When analyzing LGBTQ+ representation in television, it is important to observe the types of identities that are writing narratives and playing LGBTQ+ characters. *Schitt's Creek* features a father/son writing team between Dan and Eugene Levy. The son, Dan Levy, who also plays the character of David, has been "out" as LGBTQ+ since he was 18 (Schaffstall, 2020). Dan Levy's influence perhaps aids in providing an LGBTQ+ perspective in the writing process. Further, Levy's portrayal of David adds to LGBTQ+ representation in general by having a gay character be played by a gay actor. In contrast, Patrick, who is played by actor Noah Reid, is not gay. While Dan Levy aids in the validity of the LGBTQ+ representation found in *Schitt's Creek*, the show is still not entirely devoted to having LGBTQ+ characters be played by LGBTQ+ individuals.

For the purposes of this analysis, the relationship between David and Patrick is the focus. These two characters are the primary focus of this study because they are recurring main characters who feature an LGBTQ+ identity. Therefore, part of the analysis will center on who they are portrayed as individuals, while also examining their interactions together. Further, their relationship provides an opportunity to contrast the LGBTQ+ representation of couples in Schitt's Creek with previous LGBTQ+ couple representations in television. This is important given the history of LGBTQ+ portrayal previous stated, particularly as it relates to gay couples and their lack of sexual intimacy or the general purification of sexual desire for gay couples in television criticized in other shows. David and Patrick's relationship, interactions with each other, and interactions with other characters aid in conceptualizing the merit or pitfalls in LGBTQ+ representation in Schitt's Creek, especially compared to previous representations. The analysis of their relationship also allows for an evaluation of how the couple is treated by outside observers in the show. This is beneficial as how the couple is treated in the show can have an influence over how LGBTQ+ people are treated in reality. Further, the relations between David and Patrick assist in the public formation of expectations about what LGBTQ+ people should look like, and how they should act or behave.

Because David and Patrick's relationship is the central focus of this study, episodes were considered beginning at Season 3, Episode 8 titled "Motel Review" through the analysis of one single researcher. Episodes were analyzed through the end of the show (Season 6); therefore, 47 episodes were considered. Season 3, Episode 8 was chosen as the starting point because this is the first time Patrick enters the show.

Therefore, as Patrick and David's relationship is the focus of this study, episodes before Patrick's appearance were not necessary to consider, except for to provide context for the rest of the show and for context clues about David's previous relationships.

The analytical approach features critical and rhetorical discursive analyses, with a backdrop of queer theory throughout. A rhetorical discursive analysis observes more than just the structure of language. Richardson (2017) provides three elements to consider during a rhetorical analysis: the argument, the audience, and the arguer. That is, the researcher considered elements such as the content created by Schitt's Creek (the argument), its intended audience, and the creation process of the content (the arguer, producers, etc.) to draw conclusions about the rhetorical message being conveyed about LGBTQ+ people. In other words, a rhetorical discursive analysis intends to observe what meanings are being created and conveyed through a message, in this case Schitt's Creek, which is a deeper analysis than simply observing what words are used. Further, a critical discourse analysis includes being sensitive to context and non-literal meanings, as well as examining explicitly stated dialogue (Antaki, 2008). A critical discourse approach looks at relationships existing between power and language regarding gender, politics, racialized groups, and other areas of controversy (Wodak & Meyer, 2010). In other words, a critical discursive analysis is hyper-sensitive to rhetoric used to oppress minority groups. This approach is necessary as Schitt's Creek deals with the representation of LGBTQ+ people. A critical lens allows for an examination of the subject considering existing cultural hegemonies.

Underlying these analytical approaches is a constant focus on queer theory. Queer theory, as previously highlighted, is concerned with identifying power and oppression in areas where oppression may seem normal (such as in sitcoms) (Colwell, 2020). Further, queer theory also examines the ways heterosexuality permeates society (Grzanka, 2020).

Therefore, queer theory is useful because it allows one to examine how LGBTQ+ characters are depicted, especially in contrast to heterosexual characters.

As part of the process of the analysis, S3E8 through S6E14 (47 episodes) were watched two times while taking observational notes, then evaluations were recorded. The episodes were watched a third time to ensure a valid interpretation was made.

Observational notes were taken until the material reached saturation. The researcher confirmed conclusions multiple times to ensure the findings were valid and logical. With this type of analysis, transparency in the reporting plays a large role and is important to enable detailed insight into the analysis (Potter, 1996). As such, the researcher took clear steps to indicate what data were being observed and to provide explicit detail to account for the analysis and interpretation.

As this analysis is based in queer theory and a critical approach, special attention has been given to create and uphold dignity for minority groups, especially those in the LGBTQ+ community. Consequently, it is important to state before reporting the analysis that, while it is important to critique inclusion and strive for better representation, it is better to have representation than no inclusion. Representation that is not good enough is still preferable to sticking with the status quo. Therefore, even though some conclusions reported later support the notion that better representation is still needed for marginalized groups, this should not be taken to suggest *Schitt's Creek* has not made a valuable and positive contribution to LGBTQ+ representation.

FINDINGS, ANALYSIS AND DISCUSSION

Much of the representation surrounding the LGBTQ+ couple of David and Patrick in *Schitt's Creek* can be categorized into emergent themes. The themes include a lack of

serious or intimate moments for the couple, a lack of diversity in representation, the masculinization of Patrick and the hyper-femininity of David, the heteronormativity of the relationship, the lack of sexual encounters for the couple when compared to heterosexual couples, and experiences of familial acceptance of their sexualities. While these themes are not exhaustive of the entirety of the representations of David and Patrick, they serve as large summaries to categorize the general depictions of the characters and their relationships. It is important to note these categories and many of the examples cited within them coincide, flow together, and overlap with one another. For example, the lack of serious and meaningful moments scripted for David and Patrick is particular to the genre of comedy, but it also indicates the couple is often not cast in a sexual light. However, sexuality is scripted for heterosexual couples in this program, but often not included for LGBTQ+ couples. These instances often lead to more platonic moments between the LGBTQ+ couple. Because sexuality is not often scripted for LGBTQ+ couples, the hyper-sexualization of straight couples becomes obvious, allowing for a stark contrast in representation. Additionally, the masculinization of Patrick and the hyper-femininity of David fuel the heteronormative depictions often present in their relationship. These depictions are based on easily digestible stereotypes, which are a hallmark of the genre. Because of heteronormativity, people in the show often assume David or Patrick are in other heterosexual relationships, reinforcing the privileging of heterosexual people. Therefore, each category noted often fuels analyses in other categories, allowing them to operate together cohesively. The following analysis will unpack these observations and the previously identified themes.

LACK OF SERIOUS OR INTIMATE MOMENTS FOR DAVID AND PATRICK

One general observation throughout the episodes analyzed is David and Patrick often do not engage in serious, romantic, or intimate moments. When they do, the seriousness of the moment is often cut off by a comedic remark by one member of the couple or an outside force. One example of this phenomenon is after the launch of David and Patrick's business (S3E12, 20:25). After a successful launch, the two share an intimate and meaningful hug, in dark lighting, displaying the seriousness of the moment. However, the meaningful moment is cut off by a light flickering, creating a comedic instance causing the intimacy to not last too long or become too deep. The added comedic moment defuses sexual tension in what would otherwise be a trope moment for a kiss. While it is the sitcom genre, the cutting off from the moment is particularly punitive for the progression of David and Patrick's budding relationship. Further, it serves as a disciplinary measure to keep the relationship somewhat platonic.

Another example is after David and Patrick's first kiss (S3E13, 18:45). The couple is sitting in Patrick's car after their first date when David leans in to kiss Patrick. Patrick thanks David for making the first move and comes out to David stating he has never kissed a man before. The two exchange a serious moment regarding the continuation of their relationship, but the moment is cut off by humor about how David does not like to talk before 10 a.m. While the kiss acknowledges their romantic feelings, it becomes restricted. Additionally, David's comment positions him as the more high-maintenance member of the two. High maintenance is a stereotypically feminine role in a heterosexual couple. Therefore, the instance both cuts off a romantic and meaningful moment and makes David into a feminine figure in a same-sex relationship. The

following scene immediately opens with the boisterous singing of the Rose family in front of a cake featuring the misspelling of David and Alexis's names. The Rose parents have gotten a cake for both kids as it is Alexis' high school graduation and David's birthday, but they have forgotten both. Thus, the cake is an attempt to make up for their neglectful parenting. Such a transition changed the mood from the previous scene. This moment would normally be a serious encounter as it involves several firsts: Patrick's first kiss with a man, Patrick's coming out, and the couple's first kiss. Instead of allowing the moment to be serious, humor is needed to lighten the mood for the audience. The birthday and graduation cake scene also returns the audience to a normal, sitcom state where nothing is taken too seriously. This is perhaps an attempt to pull the audience away from any negative feelings they could be having about the overt homosexual display of physical affection.

An additional example includes the first time Patrick tells David he loves him (S4E12, 5:30). In this episode, Patrick tells David he loves him at their store, which is a continual setting for many important moments in their relationship. The setting of this moment perhaps demonstrates their relationship is casual or not romantic. Additionally, the continual placement at the store avoids putting David and Patrick in a domestic setting. A domestic setting could be controversial to some audience members who resist seeing LGBTQ+ individuals in family settings and living with heterosexual normalcy. Therefore, displaying the couple continually at the store could serve as a safe space for them to exist through a heterosexual lens. However, David and Patrick are cast in domestic light later in their relationship.

Further, when Patrick says his three important words, there is no physical affection, no embrace or kiss, simply Patrick's hands on David's shoulders. David does not say the words back until much later in the episode (17:24). In this second moment, David and Patrick share a kiss and David cries; however, the moment is again cut off by humor from Patrick about how he will never be able to compete with David's love of Mariah Carey and that David forgot to bring him his tea. Again, the comedic humor that cuts off serious moments for David and Patrick is stereotyping. The stereotype depicted here is David is hyper-feminine through his love of Mariah Carey and his servanthood to Patrick. The latter is a gendered stereotype which believes women should exist in domestic settings for the purpose of serving men. This scene also produces and reproduces Patrick as the dominant "male" between the couple. The interaction heteronormalizes the gay couple. The following scene immediately transitions to a loud party being thrown for single's week, further signifying the end of the serious and meaningful moment. The transition to a heterosexual-exclusive single's week supports the cultural narrative that heterosexual people are more important and prominent than LGBTQ+ couples, and the focus should be on them.

A final example includes David's announcement about his engagement to Patrick (S5E14). David's announcement is ruined by Moira screaming about the cancellation of her movie. This instance perhaps signifies LGBTQ+ people are not often brought into serious moments or are cut off abruptly. Therefore, a case can be made LGBTQ+ are not given the same opportunities to be happy and successful as straight couples. This notion is not unique. Waggoner (2018) highlights the "bury your gays" trope is common in television for added "shock value" (p. 1877). The "bury your gays" trope is the killing of

a queer character, often after a same-sex act. This trope is a common narrative arc in television assisting in the continued marginalization of LGBTQ+ people (Waggoner, 2018). *Schitt's Creek* is unique because the gay couple is not punished or killed because of their being gay. However, it can be argued a less severe and graphic form of the burying your gays trope still affects LGBTQ+ people. While the LGBTQ+ characters in *Schitt's Creek* are not killed for their being gay, there are several instances of the sabotage of their relationship after big moments for the couple. Therefore, one can "bury the gays" without killing them through the sabotage of serious, romantic, or sexual moments and by not giving them the same types of representation of heterosexual people.

These four examples serve to demonstrate times when the couple is given a serious moment and then immediately cut off. The couple is often set up for serious moments that never occur. This lack of serious moments is perhaps stereotypical of the sitcom genre; however, it often leads to a lack of sexual moments for LGBTQ+ couples, leaving a large gap in representation.

The genre of situational comedy is unique because episodes and encounters are often short, character development is limited, and humor is often created through hostile exchanges (Zillmann & Bryant, 1991). *Schitt's Creek* is a form of satiric comedy (Patrick, 2018, p. 309). Additionally, storylines in sitcoms are generally based on the exploitation of character stereotypes (Marc, 2016) as character development is not important to the genre (Mastro, 2004). These observations perhaps help explain the lack of serious moments for David and Patrick, due to the comedic genre, lack of character development, and lack of complex narratives.

However, some research suggests even in the genre of comedy, implications for reality can be drawn. Weaver (2011) conducted a study regarding humor and racist jokes on the internet. They found evidence to support humor aids in rhetorically enforcing the status quo oppression of minorities. This argument is in opposition to arguments (e.g., Davies, 2004) suggesting jokes are "just jokes' and jokes minority (or majority) ethnic groups find offensive are fundamentally harmless and have no serious import or ideological impact" (Weaver, 2011, p. 414). In other words, many believe offensive humor is harmless, yet some researchers conclude humor can have detrimental effects on society.

Raley and Lucas (2006) highlight marginalized groups are often used as comedic relief. This is a potential problem for minorities, especially within the genre of sitcom which is known for its harsh humor. Comedy, although used for humor, can have real implications on how marginalized groups are treated. Colwell (2020) concluded in *Schitt's Creek*, LGBTQ+ people are often not the subject of the joke and jokes do not paint being LGBTQ+ as an insult. However, the strategic use of comedy to cut off serious moments for David and Patrick may keep the couple easily digestible for an audience that may not be used to seeing two gay men in a serious romantic and physical relationship.

SERIOUS MOMENTS FOR HETEROSEXUAL COUPLES

Serious moments cut off by comedy for David and Patrick stand in stark contrast to how serious moments are treated for heterosexual couples in *Schitt's Creek*. This contrast also counters the argument a lack of serious representation for LGBTQ+ individuals is a result of the sitcom genre. For example, in S3E12, Moira and Johnny receive a remnant of their wealthy past: a large portrait of their family that used to hang

in the great hall of their house. As the two are reminiscing on their family, Johnny states the painting is a reminder of "the enormous strength of this family" (2:30). After this deep and meaningful moment, the scene simply ends and transitions to another scene with a calm and peaceful beginning. There is no need to fill the serious moment with humor to lighten the mood. A moment intended to be serious is taken seriously, rather than being disrupted or disciplined.

A second example includes S6E3 in which Ted plans a romantic video date with Alexis for their anniversary during their long-distance stint while Ted is abroad for work. The scene features Alexis being picked up by a driver and taken to the café where there is slow music, flowers, candles burning, and Ted waiting on a video call dressed in nice clothes (18:00). The couple also has a serious conversation about how they miss each other and are so happy to be seeing one another. There is no comedic moment here, but only two people having a meaningful moment together. This scene again demonstrates heterosexual couples are given seriousness in moments that deserve them, even while they remain long-distance.

Additionally, other couples outside of the Rose family also experience serious and meaningful moments. For example, the town mayor, Roland Schitt, and his wife Jocelyn become pregnant and have a baby, which becomes a key plot point throughout much of the show (see S4E2 and on). The upcoming birth impacts the Schitt family, causing Roland to sell some of their belongings and get a second job at the motel. Therefore, the intentionality and normalcy of their relationship becomes a new narrative in the series.

Such plot points and complex depictions are not scripted for LGBTQ+ couples.

This contrast demonstrates the disparities between LGBTQ+ couples and heterosexual

couples, even within a genre known for keeping things light. Additionally, the significance of the sitcom genre is that it demonstrates real-life issues and how to work through them. However, there is a contrast between the portrayal of real-life issues for heterosexual versus LGBTQ+ couples. This is most evident because many of the heterosexual couples experience real-world issues and moments (losing their job, having a baby, being long-distance, etc.) but the LGBTQ+ couple is most often depicted in a store setting to keep their relationship "safe" and hetero-friendly.

As Raley and Lucas (2006) suggest, these depictions have implications for marginalized groups. Additionally, because stereotypes and lack of character development are common in sitcoms (Mastro & Tropp, 2004), audience members may be influenced by stereotypical depictions. For example, for those with high prejudices against minorities, viewing stereotypical content may confirm one's prejudicial beliefs about the group (Mastro, 2004). Additionally, the use of one-dimensional and simple stereotypes creates a social norm suggesting discriminatory responses to marginalized characters are acceptable (Ford et al., 2001). That is, the quantity and quality of representation for marginalized groups in television may impact how audience members interact with members of these groups in reality. Numerous scholars (Bill & Naus, 1992; Ford, 2000; Ford, Wentzel, & Lorion, 2001) suggest understanding the impact of sitcom television is important because comedy can reinforce how marginalized groups are oppressed in society. That is, comedy is not "just for fun" and the depictions in it should be taken seriously as influencing society.

LACK OF DIVERSITY IN REPRESENTATIONS

Furthermore, several researchers highlight the general lack of diversity in Schitt's Creek, which is also common for the sitcom genre. For example, all the main characters in Schitt's Creek are white. Kannen (2019) observes "this lack of representation is one that adds a layer of familiarity for mainstream audiences who are predominantly exposed to 'whiteness as norm' on television sitcoms" (p. 59). This is prominent as Kannen (2019) notes Schitt's Creek's character depictions fall in line with stereotypes of a wealthy, upper class, rural, Canadian life, which is the show's setting. In Schitt's Creek, there is one recurring black character, Ronnie, and her role within the show adds little to the central plot (Kannen, 2019). Kannen (2019) argues "the silence around how white everyone is, is appropriate to the privilege of the main characters, but it's possible to assume that the humour on the show would not be as compelling if the audience didn't loathe the Roses' privilege and/or find commonality within that privilege and whiteness" (p. 59). Therefore, the general lack of diversity may be part of the humorous point of the show and what makes it appealing to its target audience. Thus, it is unsurprising LGBTQ+ representation from the show may fall into the same stereotypical lack of diversity. This is dangerous if the lack of diversity is not representative of the population/audience or if the audience does not realize the lack of diversity. Further, including racial diversity when it is not representative of the population/audience in real life may contain value for drawing attention to the issue of a lack of diversity.

In addition to a general lack of diversity in race, *Schitt's Creek* also presents a limited pool of LGBTQ+ representation. As previously mentioned, *Schitt's Creek* features nine LGBTQ+ characters in total. While this may seem like a large number for a

situational comedy with limited characters in general, many of the LGBTQ+ individuals serve no real purpose for the show and only appear for limited episodes. Aside from David and Patrick, the only recurring LGBTQ+ characters are David's previous polyamorous lover Jake, and Ronnie, who is in a friend group with Moira and Johnny Rose. All other characters appear in singular episodes and do not have an impact on the plot of the show. Additionally, many of these characters' sexualities are never explicitly acknowledged, but only inferred through stereotypes, such as being bullied in school or a lesbian woman having short hair. Such context clues are intended to guide the audience to the assumption the character is LGBTQ+ while never stating their sexuality. These depictions perpetuate common stereotypes of LGBTQ+ individuals. Therefore, while the show does display a relatively large number of LGBTQ+ characters, their roles are trivial.

The general lack of diversity in *Schitt's Creek* is an issue common to the sitcom genre, which preys on easy stereotypes and simple representations to construct narrative arcs and make jokes. However, this type of design runs the risk of discriminating against certain minorities. One manifestation of this discrimination is a lack of serious moments for LGBTQ+ couples in *Schitt's Creek*, especially when compared to moments crafted for heterosexual couples. This distinction leads to an even greater disparity between LGBTQ+ and heterosexual couples, which is a lack of sexual moments for David and Patrick.

LACK OF SEXUAL ENCOUNTERS FOR LGBTQ+ CHARACTERS

Multiple studies indicate LGBTQ+ narratives in the media are infrequent and negative compared to heterosexual narratives (Edwards, 2020; Waggoner, 2018). This is

noticeable when it comes to depictions of sexual acts. Raley and Lucas (2006) suggest while there is not a large discrepancy between the number of displays of affection between straight and LGBTQ+ couples, the intention of the displays of affection is vastly different. That is, LGBTQ+ couples are more likely to be seen performing non-sexual acts of affection. According to Sender (2002), holding hands or hugging might be acceptable for LGBTQ+ people, but kissing and the implications of sexual activity are unlikely to be shown.

Raley and Lucas (2006) also suggest displays of affection between queer couples are discouraged when compared to displays of affection between heterosexual couples. While heterosexual partners may experience hypersexuality in television scenes, homosexuals are desexualized, perhaps to avoid controversy (Bindig, 2015). Some researchers suggest LGBTQ+ characters are not depicted sexually on screen because these images are threatening to heterosexual audiences that dislike the "flaunting" of sexual orientation (Bruni, 1999; Gross, 1994; Hantzis & Lehr, 1994; Raley & Lucas, 2006). However, heterosexual couples are not treated the same, even if they are unmarried. Steiner, Fejes, and Petrich (1993) suggest unmarried heterosexual characters often demonstrate displays of affection such as kissing or other sexual behavior. In contrast, LGBTQ+ characters are often not associated with the queer community, much less depicted showing any demonstration with an intimate partner (Raley & Lucas, 2006). Moritz (1994) suggests LGBTQ+ couples are limited to a passionless embrace, a hug, or a consoling touch.

These descriptions represent the types of affectionate interactions seen between David and Patrick, which at times may feel exclusively platonic. The focus is on

companionship over romantic or sexual elements. Broadly speaking, many of David and Patrick's interactions occur at their store, the Rose Apothecary. This setting is used often to develop their relationship. Because this setting is a business, the couple is limited in displays of affection. Therefore, the store provides an environment safe for brief and small moments of LGBTQ+ affection without risking being "over the top" for audience members who may not appreciate outright homosexual behavior. Such a setting may excuse the writers from criticisms of the couple's lack of sexual affection because one would not expect the couple to be sexual in a public place. Therefore, by placing David and Patrick continually at the store, the writers may be let off the hook for lacking sexual affection.

Additionally, throughout their interactions, whenever David and Patrick hug, their embrace demonstrates friendship, not romantic attraction. Friendship is often demonstrated through a platonic pat on the back, like one exchanged between longtime acquaintances (S4E9, 7:00; S5E5, 5:16). David and Patrick's embraces are often short and abrasive, opposed to long, lingering, and romantic. These depictions call into question the romantic connection between David and Patrick. Further, they portray the couple in an easily digestible fashion that does not risk making audience members uncomfortable. By keeping David and Patrick platonic, the show reinforces beliefs that LGBTQ+ individuals cannot and perhaps should not be romantic and/or sexual.

Such an occurrence can be observed in S5E5 throughout David and Patrick's interactions at a house party. House parties can be a site for expected romantic or sexual encounters, such as flirting or other displays of intimacy between those in romantic relationships. Before the party starts, Patrick feeds David a jello shot, which is a romantic

moment, but then gives David the platonic pat on the back. The jello shot instance should be read romantically because feeding someone something directly into their mouth would typically be considered an intimate moment. The interaction repeats itself after the party following a romantic moment about David and Patrick's paths crossing at the right time, again cut off by the platonic pat and humor about taking out the garbage and Patrick's childish jealousy (20:10). Such instances demonstrate the creators' resistance to depict David and Patrick in too sexual of light, often portraying their relationship platonically in moments that could be romantic or sexual. In other words, opportunities would likely be taken to sexualize heterosexual couples in these moments; however, writers of *Schitt's Creek* do not take these opportunities to sexual David and Patrick. Instead, the couple is portrayed in a casual, platonic way.

Further, David and Patrick are intermittently depicted in bed, but the depictions are exclusively platonic, have a lot of room between the couple, and are never serious or sexual moments. For example, in S5E3, David and Patrick are lying in bed when Patrick's roommate, Ray, walks into the room unannounced. The scene demonstrates no sexual tension and is depicted as if walking in on an LGBTQ+ couple in bed means nothing sexual is going on. This instance leads to Patrick looking for a new apartment, and David coming along as if serving as a helpful friend. This is evidenced because Patrick makes it clear the couple is not shopping for an apartment to move into together, but for a place for Patrick to reside by himself. Therefore, David's opinion is only relevant as it assists Patrick in finding a place to live since the couple is not looking for a space for both of them. The shopping for an apartment is ironic because the situation was created by Ray's continual walking in on David and Patrick. However, nothing sexual

ever occurred between David and Patrick for Ray to walk in on. Therefore, the sexual desires of David and Patrick are implied, but never stated or physically depicted. This is because the couple are only seen sitting in bed, on opposite sides, with plenty of room between them. Thus, the audience is perhaps led to believe David and Patrick are indeed sexual without displaying anything close to a sexual encounter. Sexual desire is only hinted at and may not be grasped unless the audience is looking for it. In other words, homosexual sexual desire is not explicit so the audience is not forced to consume it or be offended by it.

In S6E2, the opening scene features the couple in bed, but again platonically. The scene surrounds David, who has just wet the bed, perhaps portraying the couple in an even more desexualized way. This is because urinating in the bed is often seen as unattractive or childish. Further, someone would not want to have sex with or be in bed with a person who has just peed in a space that could be perceived as sexual. The instance therefore removes all potential sexualization of the couple, serving as a punitive or disciplinary marker for keeping homosexual people in safe representations. As the episode progresses, Patrick purchases a mattress cover in case David has an additional accident, which David is upset about. The closing scene features Patrick and David in bed, with Patrick putting in his retainer and nose breathing device, making the couple and the moment desexualized. However, this scene portrays the couple as highly domestic, which represents a normalized marker of stability. Therefore, the scene can be evaluated in positive light, but the representation of the show in general lacks many other elements of a couple in the bedroom. This is relevant when compared to heterosexual portrayals of couples within the show.

Finally, in S6E7, David, Patrick, and Alexis must share a room at the motel. In this episode, Alexis states she feels like she is sharing a room with her twin brothers who kiss (20:40). This comment perhaps solidifies the notion David and Patrick are often not depicted in a sexual way, except for brief moments of affection. Instead, their interactions are often brotherly or platonic. Thus, an intentional de-sexualization of the gay couple in bed perhaps is an attempt to make the sexuality of the couple more easily digestible for an audience that may be unaccepting of ideas about homosexual sex.

Several other unrelated instances of the de-sexualization of David and Patrick lead to the continual platonic nature of their relationship. For example, in S4E9, David dances to a song Patrick had previously sung for him at an open mic night (19:00). In this scene, David appears to be setting up for a lap dance, but instead performs a lip sync. This scene is a clear dodge from acknowledging the sexuality of LGBTQ+ couples. Additionally, in S4E8, Stevie and David pretend to be on their honeymoon to receive discounts at a spa. Stevie is David's female best friend, who he slept with in the beginning of the show (S1E10). After their brief sexual encounter, Stevie and David remain strictly friends and there is no sexual tension between them. While at the spa, the waitress makes sexual references about the two being on their honeymoon, including how the wine will increase their desire and passion later. Throughout this portion of the episode, the two are continually sexualized as people assume they are a couple and their honeymoon will be filled with them having sex. This overt sexualization of Stevie and David is perhaps over the top because they are seen as a heterosexual couple. Sexual references are only made about heterosexual couples, but never about LGBTQ+ couples. It is unlikely that in Schitt's Creek, overt sexual references like this would be made about

an LGBTQ+ couple. This is because such bold sexual references may make audience members uncomfortable with outward affection between same-sex partners. This perhaps demonstrates LGBTQ+ people are not viewed as sexual, or their sexuality is scandalous.

Despite their lack of sexual prowess and overt sexual depictions, David and Patrick are sometimes portrayed in sexual ways that may break the boundaries of their platonic feeling relationship. For example, at the beginning of their relationship, David and Patrick are seen kissing at the store, trying to get rid of customers so they can keep their interaction going (S4E2). David wants more privacy with Patrick and says he won't make it, meaning he will not survive if he does not get some sexual, alone time with Patrick. Later in the episode, it is revealed David has given Patrick a hickey at work (9:00). This is a nod to their sexuality, but Patrick is upset by the hickey, perhaps suggesting the audience should be uncomfortable with it as well. However, in S4E4, after David calls Patrick his boyfriend, David sits on Patrick's lap and starts to kiss him. This encounter demonstrates a jump in sexual affection for the couple. Therefore, the couple is sometimes depicted in ways that breaks barriers for LGBTQ+ sexual representation, but is often portrayed in a platonic way, especially in scenes where David and Patrick are in bed.

This type of representation can be perceived as both positive and negative. On the one hand, David and Patrick being portrayed in bed, but without sexual desire, helps to establish the longevity of their relationship as it domesticates them. Their domestication helps establish their normalcy, which heterosexual couples experience often in representation. On the other hand, a continual portrayal of David and Patrick without sexual desire serves as a restrictive measure to hold back the sexual side of LGBTQ+

individuals. In many ways, this is evident in the context and setting David and Patrick are often in, which restricts the development of a sexual encounter, as well as sexual expectations and intentions for the moment. They are set up to feel platonic, but also perhaps stable and committed. Therefore, both positive and negative implications can be happening at the same time.

While David and Patrick's relationship may seem almost entirely platonic, the couple does experience brief moments of displays of affection. However, their lack of sexuality becomes apparent when they are compared to heterosexual couples in the show, namely Alexis and Ted. Alexis and Ted, and other heterosexual couples in the show, experience highly sexual and erotic elements consistently, creating a great disparity between the sexual encounters scripted for LGBTQ+ couples and for heterosexual couples. This lack of sexual depictions for LGBTQ+ couples may lead to further stigmatization of gay sex. Gay sex is often believed to be dirty and is thus discouraged from being depicted on screen, especially to audiences that may reject gay affection. However, Bruni (1999) suggests giving LGBTQ+ characters the opportunity to be romantic and sexual in television is an important step to a more complete acceptance of LGBTQ+ people in general. Therefore, acknowledging the sexuality of LGBTQ+ people in the same way as heterosexual people is necessary for increased representation and equality.

COPIOUS SEXUAL ENCOUNTERS FOR HETEROSEXUAL CHARACTERS

In contrast to the sexual representation of LGBTQ+ couples, *Schitt's Creek* demonstrates numerous sexual references for heterosexual couples simply not present for David and Patrick. The starkest contrast to David and Patrick's de-sexualization is the

hyper-sexualization of Alexis and Ted's relationship. One example comes from a double date the two couples are on (S5E1, 12:45). In this episode, Ted and Alexis are much more romantic and sexual than David and Patrick. Ted and Alexis are seen kissing numerous times and Ted gives Alexis a smack on the rear end. Additionally, Ted makes sexual jokes about his "generator" running smoothly (19:00). However, in this scene, David and Patrick do not experience any sexual references and their relationship is kept easily digestible for an audience that may not be accepting of sexual references about LGBTQ+ people. In other words, sexual references may not be made about David and Patrick in this moment in the same way they are about Ted and Alexis because any reference towards gay sex or the idea of gay individuals having sex could be perceived as being too sexual and inappropriate. This is because references to gay sex are often more noticeable to a heteronormative society that views heterosexual sex as natural and gay sex as perverted. Therefore, sexual references about David and Patrick are excluded, despite good opportunities to display both.

In a separate moment from the same episode, Alexis challenges David to keep the spark alive in his relationship. The encouragement from Alexis to be sexual is a positive acknowledgement of David as a sexual being. This results in David attempting to talk dirty to Patrick, which fails miserably (S5E1, 8:10). Such an instance serves as another example of when the couple lacks sexual prowess in opportunities taken for heterosexual couples. Therefore, the encouragement is positive, but the outcome is negative, punitive, and disciplinary, albeit comedic, because David ultimately fails in his attempt to be sexual. Perhaps David's failure to flirt effectively could be due to the general lack of LGBTQ+ role models and materials in media for LGBTQ+ individuals seeking to

understand their identity. In contrast, Alexis, who is cisgender and heterosexual, would experience readily available role models for understanding her sexuality and how to execute it in romantic situations. While David and Alexis are merely scripted characters and not real individuals trying to understand their sexuality, the same principles could apply. While Alexis finds flirting easy, David struggles because there is rarely a public framework for how to flirt as an LGBTQ+ individual.

Additionally, Ted and Alexis's relationship is hyper-sexualized compared to the de-sexualization of LGBTQ+ couples in S5E10 where the couple has sex at Rose Apothecary. The encounter begins when Alexis and Ted are role-playing sexually and making out in the empty store while Alexis is supposed to be waiting for a package (6:40). Eventually, it is revealed the two had sex in the store as they attempt to continue their sex in the bathroom, but break the bathroom sink (14:20). Therefore, even in spaces dedicated to the advancement of David and Patrick's relationship, there is a bend toward heteronormativity. Such explicit sexual encounters are not scripted in the same way for David and Patrick's relationship, or even hinted at. This sexual encounter for Ted and Alexis also complicates the "safe space" created at the store. For David and Patrick, the store represents a place where sex is not expected. In other words, their placement at the store lets the writers off the hook for the lack of sexual encounters for David and Patrick. However, Ted and Alexis' sexual experiences at the store complicate the narrative that the store is a place where people do not have sex. Therefore, continually placing David and Patrick at the store may not be a valid excuse for why the couple lacks sexual desire. This is evident because public spaces are not off limits for heterosexual couples,

suggesting public sex can be had, but just not by homosexual couples. Such an instance provides an obvious contrast between the types of couples.

Further, Alexis and Ted experience a series of cyber-sex opportunities while Ted is away on a work trip. Originally, before Ted leaves, Alexis intended to travel with him. While the two are planning for the trip, they engage in conversation about what their bed will be like and what they will be doing in it (S5E13, 2:40). When it ends up only being Ted on his work trip, the couple has numerous sexual conversations. For example, on a video call, Ted reveals he has been thinking about Alexis a lot at nighttime (S6E3, 0:43). This spurs Alexis to start taking off her clothes with the intention of having video sex, but the couple is interrupted by the Rose family coming into the room. This type of defusing of sexual tension is also used for David and Patrick, but the continual, overt sexual references towards Ted and Alexis are unique to the couple. At a later point, Alexis suggests, "More about your bottom half, Ted" signaling the continuation of the sexual moment that was previously cut off (S6E3, 18:15). The continuation of the sexual moment sets Ted and Alexis apart from David and Patrick, as sexual moments for David and Patrick are sparse, and never continue when they are cut off.

Again in S6E6, Ted and Alexis attempt to have cyber-sex during their virtual anniversary dinner. Although Ted and Alexis's situation is unique because of their brief distance, the couple experiences perhaps more sexual references than David and Patrick experience in their relationship in total. When Ted returns from work, he surprises Alexis at the motel (S6E8). The couple immediately wants to have sex. Later in the encounter, Alexis states she wants to do it a few more times (8:45). Such encounters demonstrate how Ted and Alexis stand in stark contrast to the de-sexualization of David and Patrick.

In addition to Ted and Alexis, Schitt's Creek also experiences a general sexualization unique to heterosexual couples but missing from its LGBTQ+ representation. For example, in S4E10, Moira and Johnny attend a consultation for a single's event they intend to observe. Instead, the consultant is mistaken and assumes the couple is looking to expand their sexual relations. The host who serves as their consult wants to know the sexual sounds Moira and Johnny make, forcing the couple into participating (7:40). At the single's event later in the same episode, multiple sexual jokes are made about finding the perfect key for each person's lock. Finding the perfect key for a lock is a disguised sexual reference about finding a sexual partner that fits with each person, where the males represent the keys, and the females represent the locks. While at the event, several participants refer to the sexual nature of this activity. At another time, Alexis takes on the task of organizing her own single's week. This event is partially hosted at the motel and the singles participating have requested "do not disturb" signs for their doors (S4E12, 6:35). This instance creates a nod to their sexuality, which adds to the continued disparity in sexual representation of LGBTQ+ couples as no LGBTQ+ couples are featured in single's week. The lack of diversity in single's week and its overt exclusion of LGBTQ+ couples will be addressed in a further section dedicated to the continued heteronormativity in Schitt's Creek.

Furthermore, heterosexual couples are sexualized in several other one-off instances throughout the show. One example includes the sexualization of Moira and Johnny through the reading of love letters (S5E2). Some of the letters include sexual depictions, leading to them being referred to as "50 shades of Johnny Rose" (9:40). Additionally, several references to Johnny and Moira in bed occur in this episode (2:30,

9:30, 13:35, 19:55, 20:15). Therefore, this episode demonstrates heterosexual couples are often sexualized, even those who may be an unlikely target, such as parents or older people. Another example comes from Stevie and her boyfriend Emir. While Stevie and Emir's relationship is trivial to the plot of the show, they still experience sexualization, even within their brief relationship. In S5E4, Stevie makes it plain they are going to be having a lot of sex (3:40). Later in the episode, Emir asks Stevie to stay the night with him and refers to their "little sleepover" (19:05).

Stevie: So... Emir asked me if I wanted to stay the night.

David: Ohhh [Drunken laughter] That sounds promising.

Stevie: Yeah. Um, I thought you were gonna go to bed?

David: Oh no, I was, but then Tammy kept buying shots, and the whole room got behind me in like, a really big way. Anyway, I have seven more songs to finish, and some new fans who would be very disappointed if I didn't close the show.

Emir: Oh Dana, or is it David? Listen I just wanted you to know that Stevie told me what you did for her tonight. You know, giving up your evening so that we could have some time together. Anyway, it was really cool of you to do it, is what I'm saying, and not just because, um, we get to have a little sleepover because of it.

While David and Patrick's relationship is a centerpiece of the plot of *Schitt's Creek*, they do not experience the same number of sexual encounters straight couples receive. This creates a vast gap in representation.

These differences in representation create inequalities between heterosexual depictions and LGBTQ+ depictions. According to Cossman (2002), lesbian and gay relationships are privatized and desexualized, while heterosexual relationships are often public and sexual. Cossman (2002) further highlights that "sexually charged bodies should not have to desexualize themselves, nor marginalize their sexuality to the private

sphere" for the sake of keeping other people comfortable (p. 500). That is, sexualizing relationships is generally seen as acceptable until the couple is LGBTQ+, then they become desexualized. Steinberg, (2000) identifies that "homosexuality has become Hollywood's newest commodity, wrapped in an acceptable fashion: desexualized, warm and fuzzy" (p. 154). In other words, "homosexuality is okay if it is funny, identifiable, and, above all, desexualized" (Steinberg, 2000, p. 157). Therefore, David and Patrick do not experience the same types of sexual representation as some heterosexual couples in Schitt's Creek. As discussed, this distinction in representation may make LGBTQ+ couples feel as if their sexuality is not allowed or acceptable. There is a general lack of normalcy of the sexual and erotic aspects of individuals and relationships for LGBTQ+ people. Additionally, in terms of the audience's learning through media sources, there is a lack of content teaching and showing LGBTQ+ individuals how to be sexual as a person or as someone in a relationship, as well as teaching audience members LGBTQ+ individuals are allowed to be sexual and desirous. Therefore, as media often teaches people how to behave, LGBTQ+ people are taught to rid themselves of their sexual aspects.

MASCULINIZATION OF PATRICK

Perhaps most apparent in the representation of LGBTQ+ people in *Schitt's Creek* are the types of characters David and Patrick embody – Patrick as a masculine, sportsfocused, gay man and David as a feminine, flamboyant, gay man. These two depictions fit into some of the most common stereotypes of LGBTQ+ people (McInroy & Craig, 2017), yet each of them possesses traits that make their character a bit more complex than the usual stereotypes. Therefore, while *Schitt's Creek* plays on common stereotypes, it

also breaks boundaries in certain aspects. However, the depictions of David and Patrick may not be distinct enough to separate them from the heteronormative-feeling box these stereotypes put them in.

Patrick's representation features a masculine, gay man, who is stereotypically in the closet (McInroy & Craig, 2017), yet Patrick is often comfortable in his relationship with David and with the town of Schitt's Creek knowing he is gay. Patrick's masculinity is often depicted in contrast to David's femininity. For example, S5E13 features David and Patrick on a hike where Patrick intends to propose at the end. The hike includes the noted common stereotypes because the outdoor adventure is something Patrick has planned, and David is having a terrible time at. Throughout the hike, David appears feminine in his resistance to participate, which causes Patrick frustration. While on the hike, Patrick steps on a stick that digs into his foot. David is unable to help during the incident, demonstrating his lack of first-aid training or outdoor experience. During the eventual proposal, Patrick is the one down on one knee, asking David to marry him. This instance fits into common stereotypes insisting on gay couples still having one person appear more masculine and one more feminine. In the end, it is often the masculine partner who is participating in traditionally masculine activities, such as being the one who is proposing marriage. Therefore, this episode contains many gendered, heteronormative depictions. These depictions reproduce traditional gendered formations such as men and masculine figures being capable, and action-oriented, both physically and relationally, and women or the feminine figure being incompetent, ineffective, and useless.

A second example of these dynamics comes from S6E7 in which Patrick and David are watching baseball. In this episode, Patrick is portrayed as the masculine jock who cares about watching sports. In contrast, David continually displays his disinterest in athletic activities as he demonstrates his lack of understanding of the game. David eventually leaves to go wine tasting with Moira, which is traditionally a much more feminine activity. This interaction demonstrates heteronormative relationship standards. In many ways, this scene also reproduces notions of Patrick as the standard masculine figure and David as the "other." Further, it enforces the idea that in a gay couple, one man must be hyper-masculine and one must be hyper-feminine. This creates a heteroromantic appearing relationship that falls into common LGBTQ+ stereotypes.

Despite these depictions making David and Patrick's relationship appear a bit heteronormative, Patrick's representation toes the line between invisibility and a productive, complex narrative. The masculine, gay, closeted jock is a common LGBTQ+ stereotype, but Patrick breaks the stereotype because he is not ashamed to be gay and is generally not in the closet, except to his parents. This can be observed in S4E1 in which Patrick does not attempt to stop David from telling people about their relationship, which signifies Patrick is comfortable with people in the town knowing he is gay (17:20). Therefore, Patrick is not attempting to stay in the closet, as it is revealed this is his first relationship with a man. Patrick demonstrates it is okay to be public about sexuality. However, because this is Patrick's first relationship, the narrative alludes to the possibility of Patrick not knowing he was gay or never considering the possibility he was gay before meeting David. These things are questioned because David is Patrick's first male partner. Throughout the show, Patrick's previous female partners are revealed,

perhaps aiding in the invisibility of his LGBTQ+ identity. Further, because Patrick fits the stereotype of a cisgender/heterosexual man, his LGBTQ+ identity can sometimes be swept under the rug, or at least can be far more subtle than David's homosexuality. One implication of Patrick's portrayal is that it may describe sexuality as a choice if one only finds the right person. This is perhaps so because there is no reference to Patrick being even a hint LGBTQ+ before meeting David. Thus, Patrick does not necessarily fit the stereotype of a closeted jock, except in his relationship with his parents. Patrick being in the closet to his parents reproduces the narrative that talking about sexuality with one's parents can be a taboo topic or should remain hidden for fear of the consequences. This element will be discussed further in an upcoming theme. Additionally, other aspects of Patrick's sexuality seem to fit stereotypical representations of coming out.

According to McInroy and Craig (2017), when queer people are not depicted as a stereotype they are often invisible. Invisibility means the queerness of a character is not seen, or the LGBTQ+ person plays a supporting role that adds no dimension to the show or film. This is not the case for Patrick as he is a main character, and his gayness is perhaps the centerfold of his role in *Schitt's Creek*. The balance between stereotypes and invisibility is complex because there is a tension between making the gayness of a character seem to be normal (or not the main focus) and addressing what it means to be LGBTQ+, which often has negative implications as the LGBTQ+ person interacts with other aspects of society. Patrick hangs in this balance because he is comfortable being a gay man and it seems to change his life relativity little to be in a relationship with David. In other words, Patrick appears comfortable in his relationship with David. This aids in the normalization of homosexual relationships. For Patrick, it is not a big deal to be gay

or to be in his first relationship with a man. The normalization of their relationship defuses some of the "otherness" often used to describe LGBTQ+ couples. Instead, Patrick assists in the viewing of LGBTQ+ people as ordinary and not abstract.

Ordinary LGBTQ+ people are considered a rarity in television. Gross (2012) elaborates that "hardly ever shown in the media are just plain gay folks, used in roles that do not center on their difference as an anomaly that must be explained, a disappointment that might be tolerated, or a threat to the moral order that must be countered through ridicule or physical violence" (Gross, 2012, p. 16). Patrick appears to fit into the category of "plain gay folks" as he exhibits traditionally masculine traits yet is confident and comfortable being gay. This representation of Patrick breaks stereotypical LGBTQ+ representation. Patrick breaks the stereotype because he is out and proud of his homosexuality. However, Patrick's representation falls back into a stereotype when it is revealed his parents do not know he is in a relationship with a man.

S5E11 reveals Patrick has not told his parents about his relationship with David (10:30). This information comes out because David is planning a surprise party for Patrick's birthday, and he invited Patrick's parents to visit. Patrick expresses his worries about them knowing he is gay by stating, "I know my parents are good people I just can't shake this fear that there is a small chance that this could change everything. That they might see me differently or treat me differently" (S5E11, 11:20). This is perhaps the only moment in *Schitt's Creek* where Patrick appears insecure in his sexuality. McInroy and Craig (2017) cite LGBTQ+ people are often depicted as weak or struggling with their identity. Patrick does not often embody these traits, which is what sets him aside from other common television stereotypes. However, at this moment, Patrick experiences the

pressures of being LGBTQ+. Waggoner (2018) identifies LGBTQ+ character plots often center around the difficulty of being queer. Further, Colwell (2020) highlights many LGBTQ+ characters in television are often depicted in negative situations such as being a disappointment to their parents. The fact Patrick is nervous about coming out to his parents perhaps demonstrates the reality of coming out for many LGBTQ+ people, but it breaks from the confidence in his sexuality which is often displayed through his character.

Patrick's coming out provides an important narrative given the learning elements media can provide. In other words, the demonstration of Patrick, who appears to be a comfortable, confident, gay man, as being nervous about coming out to his parents could be a useful lesson to others considering coming out to their family or friends. As will be further analyzed in a coming theme, Patrick's parents are ultimately accepting of his sexuality. Therefore, the overall narrative arc and the outcomes depicted are important to consider when evaluating how Patrick is portrayed in relation to societal pressures.

Patrick can be seen overcoming societal pressures and choosing to be himself, despite the risk he may face of being unaccepted by his parents. This exhibits a positive coming out experience.

Patrick does not fit the mold of a gay man. Although this is encouraging for representation, it borders on the creation of a hetero-romantic appearing relationship with the dynamics between him and David. Patrick is not afraid to be gay, but just afraid to tell his family. In the same vein, David also presents a representation is that both positive and negative for LGBTQ+ people.

HYPER-FEMININITY OF DAVID

As discussed, common LGBTQ+ stereotypes include a portrayal of queer people as promiscuous, gay men as feminine, queer people as sexual predators, queer people as victims of violence, or queer people as mentally ill (Colwell, 2020; McInroy & Craig, 2017; Waggoner 2018; Raley & Lucas, 2006, and Capsuto, 2000). Further, McInroy and Craig (2017) cite the exaggeration of gender expectations and behaviors as a common trope in LGBTQ+ representation. They state "gay males were either hyper-masculine or hyper-feminine" (McInroy & Craig, 2017, p. 39). Such representations govern how society expects LGBTQ+ people to look and act. LGBTQ+ people may be expected to act in certain ways based on these common portrayals of queer people in the media.

Because stereotypes are often used in the sitcom genre due to the genre's general lack of character development or complex narratives, it is unsurprising *Schitt's Creek* perhaps relies on the stereotypes of gay men to construct David's character. Based on stereotypical assumptions about LGBTQ+ people, David perhaps fits into the most stereotypical depiction of a feminine gay man. However, David's character also displays nuances that add to the complexity of his role, yet these nuances may not be enough to overcome the stereotypical nature of his character.

Similar to the previously cited instance of David not being interested in watching baseball with Patrick but instead choosing wine tasting with his mother, S5E9 holds an additional instance of David being portrayed as feminine and unathletic, a definite trope and gay stereotype. In this episode, David is talked into joining a pickup baseball game with many people in the town. The episode features Patrick calling David "cute" (a term typically used for women and children) in his baseball uniform (6:50), David being

perceived as high-maintenance and hyper-feminine (10:00), and David being unathletic and uninterested in sports (15:30). Such depictions further the idea gay men cannot be athletic, interested in sports, or masculine in general. Other depictions throughout the show further the understanding of David as a feminine gay man. These elements aid in shaping David and Patrick's relationship to appear heterosexual, with Patrick as the male figure and David conforming to stereotypical dominant standards of what it means to be a woman or to be feminine. In S3E12, David cannot or will not help his dad carry a massive painting inside (1:10). Additionally, when his wedding is approaching, David is continually referred to as the "bride" of the day (S6E4, 13:20). The term "bride" is typically used to refer to the female partner in a heterosexual wedding. Through the continual use of this term, David is further depicted as the female partner in what would then be a heterosexual relationship. The term serves to enforce the heteronormativity of the relationship. Thus, the term is used to over-emphasize that David is far more feminine than his gay, male partner, enough to assign them gendered terms for their wedding. There representations are stereotypical as the feminine gay man is the most common way of depicting a gay man in television (McInroy & Craig, 2017).

However, David's sexuality becomes a touch more complex when it is revealed he is pansexual. Pansexuality is "a sexual, romantic, or emotional attraction toward people regardless of their sex, sexual, or gender identity" (Kannen, 2019, p. 61). Belous and Bauman (2017) observe pansexual characters in television are limited. Therefore, David is one example in a limited pool. According to Kannen (2019), "David's masculinity and pansexuality are in *no way* presented as a problem" which "is a testament to how important the show is to normalizing representations of gender and sexuality that

are often positioned as 'Other'" (p. 62). In other words, Kannen (2019) praises David's character as he represents a fluid depiction of sexuality. While David's pansexual identity is rare in television, his portrayal as an LGBTQ+ individual is narrow and stereotypical. Through stereotypes, David is defined and confined in a limited space that describes gay men as feminine, flamboyant, and high-maintenance, instead of free-flowing like his pansexuality might prefer. Further, as pansexuality is seen as rare, it may be easier to assign this identity to someone who is stereotypically gay, as opposed to someone who breaks more stereotypical depictions, such as Patrick or any of the other characters. This could be an attempt to keep heterosexual-passing characters, such as Patrick, pure from labels that may cast them as the "other." Thus, while Kannen (2019) argues the acceptance of David's sexuality makes him exempt from an "other" identity, perhaps this is only because he is already an outlier to a show primarily focusing on heterosexuality.

The addition of David's pansexual identity may be a good example of an LGBTQ+ narrative with complexity. This is especially true as one considers David's friendship and brief sexual relationship with Stevie, and their relationships with a third party: Jake. These relationships outside of Patrick demonstrate fluidity in labels, which is not common in television. Therefore, aspects of David's character may serve to break societal norms about gay men. However, many aspects of David's character may still fall into common tropes.

One facet important to note is David's pansexuality is primarily visible before he starts dating Patrick. This is evident through the previously mentioned relationships

David has with Stevie, Jake, and other past partners. However, once David meets Patrick, he is locked into a strictly two-person, homosexual relationship with another cisgender

man. This aspect of Patrick's identity puts a border around David's pansexuality. In other words, David's pansexuality is not exhibited after he begins to date Patrick. This is perhaps a disciplinary or punitive function which serves to reign in "othered" identities, such as pansexuality. As the show progresses, the narrative arc suggests David's sexuality becomes more and more restricted, when his pansexuality offered an opportunity for a broad representation of an LGBTQ+ relationship. However, this tradeoff is made for the sake of displaying monogamy and exclusivity, which are markers of stability for homosexual couples.

Additionally, Kannen (2019) argues David's position to masculinity is "complex and fraught" (p. 60). This is because he displays varying levels of masculinity. In one instance "David is so concerned with his hair that he can't help his father hang a door" (Kannen, 2019, p. 60). However, "he is also repulsed when his sister uses similar tactics to get out of any manual labour" (Kannen, 2019, p. 60). Therefore, David is not comfortable with hegemonic ideas of masculinity, yet also reinforces these values at different times. Such observations support the notion power can be both reinforced and countered at the same time. Perhaps David represents a complex relationship with what it means to be a pansexual man. However, his overt femininity for most of the show may outweigh the brief moments where he challenges societal norms. Regardless, the overwhelming femininity of David and the masculinity of Patrick creates a dynamic that mirrors heterosexual relationships.

HETERONORMATIVITY IN DAVID AND PATRICK'S RELATIONSHIP

One effect of the depictions of David and Patrick is the two operate in a way that mirrors how one would anticipate a traditional heterosexual couple to behave. This

occurs both in how David and Patrick operate like a heterosexual couple and in how the couple desires to fit into the heterosexual norms of society. This creates heteronormative instances throughout *Schitt's Creek*. For example, prior to their relationship, David assumes multiple times that Patrick is heterosexual (S3E9, S3E11, S3E13). This demonstrates it is common to believe someone is straight until proven gay. However, it is never assumed someone is gay until proven straight. This understanding privileges heterosexuality, and homosexuality is considered an adaptation or afterthought.

Additionally, during their relationship, Patrick and David often interact as if Patrick is the man and David is the woman in a heterosexual relationship. This can be observed through previous examples cited, but also several other instances. For example, Patrick is the one who is continually pursuing David for their first date (S3E13). In this episode, Patrick is displaying the patriarchal norm of the man always being the one to ask out the woman, especially because the date requires multiple requests. This is ironic as Patrick is assumed to be the straight character, yet the audience is never led to question David's homosexuality. Therefore, even after Patrick has made several advances on David, Patrick's homosexuality is still in question. On their first date, when David is sure Patrick likes him, David is the one to make the move to kiss Patrick. There are multiple interpretations of this event. First, David could be breaking gendered norms that perceive the more masculine figure as being action-oriented and making the first moves. Therefore, David takes on a more progressive stance as he kisses Patrick first. In contrast, the move could also be perceived as Patrick himself being unsure about his sexuality, in such a way that he cannot make the physical move on David. Perhaps this is because David would be his first same-sex relationship. Therefore, Patrick may exhibit

hesitancies in taking the first big step in making their relationship physical. Thus, the interaction can have both positive and negative interpretations at the same time as David making the first move deviates from the action-orientation and leadership of Patrick and perhaps provides a situation where normative roles can be disrupted.

Much later in the relationship, after Patrick has proposed, David, Patrick, Stevie, and Alexis are touring David's dream wedding venue (S6E1). The host of the wedding venue originally assumes the group contains a heterosexual couple (4:30). When David corrects him, the man turns to assume the group consists of two homosexual couples.

Host: Ah, welcome to Elmbridge Manor and you must be the happy couple. [Points to Patrick and Stevie].

Patrick: Oh no, not quite.

Stevie: God, no.

Host: Ladies, I'm so sorry. Congratulations. Champagne? [Speaking to Stevie and Alexis]

David: Mhmm, hi! David Rose, I'm the one getting married, and this is my partner Patrick.

While this element is likely added for comedic relief, it assists in portraying homosexuality as abnormal, a subcategory of heterosexuality, or an identity that is often overlooked in real life. This moment is potentially also about Patrick's perceived heterosexuality, which brings up once again the notion that the queerness of a character is often not seen in television. Therefore, as Patrick is more masculine, he is assumed to be heterosexual and experiences the privilege of being straight-passing. This assumption can be detrimental as it invalidates Patrick's sexuality.

Further, during the tour, Patrick refers to David doing most of the wedding planning (5:15). This idea also falls into a heteronormative understanding of wedding planning which typically consists of the bride doing most of the wedding planning while the groom is uninvolved. Further, during the wedding, Patrick is wearing a suit and David is wearing a skirt/suit combination with a suit jacket on top and a skirt on the bottom (S6E14). This further displays heterosexual norms, especially as David is continually referred to as the bride of the wedding. Therefore, the couple's wedding day attire continues to reinforce their hetero-appearing relationship. However, David's wedding attire is boundary-breaking because it displays a man in a skirt, so the representation is complex. The representation would be even more complex and boundary-breaking if Patrick, the more masculine figure of the two, were wearing a skirt as opposed to the traditional suit. Additionally, the wedding is filled with comedic moments from Moira's officiant outfit to Patrick's off-tune singing to David's reference of a "happy ending" at a massage. In what would normally be a touching moment of exchanging vows, the couple is further cut off from romantic moments by comedy. The addition of comedy in what would typically be a romantic and pivotal life moment was covered in the first theme. As discussed, cutting off a romantic moment using comedy is part of the genre, but it also serves a disciplinary function for the couple.

Finally, David and Patrick exhibit heteronormativity when it is revealed Patrick wants to start a family with David (S6E5, 6:30). This information is shared after Patrick has had surgery and is mentally incompetent due to the painkillers. Patrick states he wants to have a baby, not make a baby. This instance is deliberately avoiding a sexual scene, which is originally what David assumes is happening. A sexual moment is avoided

as Patrick makes it clear he does not want to have sex, but wants to start a family, which cannot be done by the couple having sex. Therefore, the scene is written in such a way that alludes to what could have been a sexual moment, but instead is turned into a way to fit into heteronormative standards by avoiding sex. However, the avoidance of sex would not be something present with a heterosexual couple discussing having a family, but instead would almost certainly be part of the conversation.

The starting of a family is perhaps an attempt to fit into stereotypical molds of heterosexual relationships and marriages, which typically include reproduction. Some may argue the desire for children is a sign of respect for LGBTQ+ couples. For example, Clark (1969) outlines four stages of representation: non-representation, ridicule, regulation, and respect. The final stage of representation typically involves the LGBTQ+ personal having a romantic relationship and interacting with children. Therefore, Patrick's desire for children could be a sign the couple is established, serious, and interested in having a family. However, it could also be a sign the couple wants to be what is perceived as "normal," which is mirrored after heterosexual marriages.

Regardless, the couple does not end up having children in *Schitt's Creek*. Further, one way to make David and Patrick more digestible for an audience that may be opposed to LGBTQ+ people or rights is to make the queer couple want heterosexual things – namely marriage and a family. Therefore, this plot point is perhaps an attempt to make the couple more acceptable but could be a small attempt at normalcy.

Research suggests making LGBTQ+ couples more acceptable for a heteronormative culture is common. According to Cales (2015), LGBTQ+ couples in television often "develop sexual identities with end goals of acceptance within dominant

culture" (p. 77). Therefore, couples are forced to conform to the stereotypical things desired by straight couples, namely marriage, settling down, and creating a family. Another tactic used in television is to include LGBTQ+ stories, but change them for the sake of the audience. For example, bisexual erasure is when a character engages in a same-sex relationship, yet still ends up in a relationship with a member of the opposite sex in the end (Waggoner, 2018). In this sense, the character might briefly engage in a relationship with a member of their same sex, but they will still end up in a heterosexual relationship. Such narratives diminish and refuse to acknowledge homosexuality or bisexuality and may even depict homosexuality as a "phase" one grows out of or moves on from. It also communicates bisexual people are often heterosexual people who are confused or experimenting with their sexuality before ultimately "figuring it out." Therefore, television companies technically include LGBTQ+ representation, "but at the cost of remaining with heteronormative hegemony for the sake of not offending advertisers" (Waggoner, 2018, p. 1878). Thus, LGBTQ+ representation that is poor and insufficient is perhaps more damaging to LGBTQ+ audiences than invisibility (Dow, 2001).

Further, the desire to conform to heteronormative ideals reinforces the superiority of heterosexuality. Duggan (2002) describes the need for LGBTQ+ people to experience recognition and assimilate into heteronormative institutions. Dhaenens (2013) also identifies the need to assimilate into heteronormative structure may reinforce social inferiority. Some LGBTQ+ television assists in the reinforcement of rigid binaries and hierarchical structures surrounding gender, sex, and sexuality in society (Avila-Saavedra 2009; Westerfelhaus & Lacroix 2006). Such research demonstrates LGBTQ+ people who

do not conform to heteronormative demands are often depicted as abnormal, deviant, and inferior. Dhaenens (2013) further argues even those LGBTQ+ characters considered "good" representation "represent subjects that participate in or desire to participate in institutions and practices that privilege the heterosexual matrix" (p. 2). Therefore, "scholars need to be wary of television's discursive practices that reinforce heteronormativity and thereby represent gay teens as assuming a hierarchically inferior position to heterosexuals and seeking inclusion and recognition by heteronormative institutions" despite the increasing inclusion of LGBTQ+ characters in television (Dhaenens, 2013, p. 2). Thus, the desire to be married and to create a family in *Schitt's Creek* could be an attempt at gaining respect for the gay couple, or it could express a desire to assimilate into heterosexual systems.

Schitt's Creek displays general heteronormativity even outside of David and Patrick's relationship. For instance, straightness is considered normal, until proven otherwise. This is demonstrated through previous examples where straightness is assumed for gay characters and for couples. This can also be exhibited through the several episodes focusing on single's week or single's events. When Moira and Johnny inquire about a single's event, their heterosexuality is assumed (S4E10). Additionally, the sexuality of everyone at the event is assumed to be straight. At the event, only heterosexual people and couples are featured, and sexual jokes are made throughout. These types of representations are not present for LGBTQ+ people and queer people are prohibited from being viewed sexually in the show. Furthermore, when Alexis hosts a singles week in town, the event is only for matching heterosexual individuals into heterosexual couples (S4E12). This event presents an easy opportunity to include

LGBTQ+ people, yet the opportunity is denied. Additionally, the week-long event features several nods to hyper-sexual experiences for the couples, furthering disparities in sexual representation between LGBTQ+ and straight couples. Therefore, as heterosexuality is continually assumed in *Schitt's Creek*, it can be difficult for LGBTQ+ characters to exist in heteronormative spaces.

FAMILIAL ACCEPTANCE

The final theme identified related to LGBTQ+ representation is the general acceptance of David and Patrick from their families, both as individual people and as a couple. This is exhibited through several interactions Patrick and David each have with members of their family. First, in S4E5, Patrick serenades David at an open mic night at Rose Apothecary. Patrick dedicates the song to David, which makes David visibly uncomfortable. Eventually, David begins to warm up to Patrick's display of affection, which is spurred on by Moira's support of Patrick's visible outward demonstration of love for David (17:40).

Second, the Rose family expresses their desire to be a part of David's relationship when they find out this is the longest relationship he has ever been a part of (S4E7). This information comes out when Patrick sends David a cookie to celebrate their four months together. The family demonstrates their desire to be a part of the relationship by insisting they throw a barbeque to celebrate; however, David expresses reservations about the family's intervention. Later in the episode, Moira and Patrick are seen chatting at Moira's workplace, the town hall (7:45). The two are engaging in casual conversation that demonstrates how comfortable they are with one another. At this moment, Moira invites Patrick to the family barbeque. Moira appears to be visibly happy about Patrick and being

involved in David's relationship. Therefore, Moira enjoys their relationship and is quite supportive, at least much more supportive than the previous people David has dated.

While at the Rose family barbeque, Patrick is again seen bonding with David's family, this time with Johnny over some grilling (14:00). Patrick's interactions with Johnny are of note because Johnny is a heterosexual male. The interaction can possess multiple interpretations. In one view, Patrick and Johnny engaging in a masculine activity can further enforce the perceived masculinization and heterosexuality of Patrick. This is because grilling is often perceived as a gendered activity only cisgender/heterosexual men participate in. In another interpretation, the interactions between Patrick and Johnny can serve as Patrick receiving approval from cisgender/heterosexual people. LGBTQ+ individuals seeking approval from heterosexual people is a common narrative trope. Perhaps through the depiction of Johnny approving of Patrick, it is enforcing the idea cisgender/heterosexual people need to approve of homosexual identities. An additional interpretation could be Patrick is bonding with a heterosexual male, demonstrating the normalcy of Patrick's sexuality. Regardless, Patrick experiences comfortable and normal interactions with members of David's family. This leads to Johnny making a toast to relationships (17:00). Each of these interactions show the familial support found in Schitt's Creek, particularly from the Rose family.

However, David and Patrick experience a varied form of the "bury your gays" trope as previously cited in the couple's lack of serious moments. This time, the trope comes in the form of sabotaging the relationship the moment it seems to be progressing smoothly. While at the family barbeque, Patrick's ex-fiancé makes a guest appearance, ruining the romantic and happy moment for David and Patrick (17:10). The knowledge

Patrick was previously engaged is quite upsetting to David, who storms out and does not rejoin the barbeque. Therefore, the homosexuality in the scene is killed by Patrick's heterosexual past. This further demonstrates the principle that heterosexuality is perhaps more prominent than homosexuality. Additionally, the instance ruins the significance of familial acceptance David and Patrick were experiencing.

Additionally, David's father displays discomfort with the idea of David and Patrick being sexualized in any way. S4E11 features David having an extreme rash on his face. Johnny tells David that David and Patrick are going to have to tone down their affectionate time with one another; however, Johnny does not mention the word kissing because he is visibly uncomfortable with the notion of David and Patrick doing anything sexual (10:00). A negative effect of this moment is Johnny directly discourages David's physical affection for Patrick. This could be understood by the audience as a general disapproval for gay affection. However, in a satirical show, it is possible the comment by Johnny was intended to be of comedic value to demonstrate the ridiculousness of this position and orientation. In other words, the satire is intended to call out the hypocrisy of such a belief. The risk, then, is the audience may not pick up on the satire and may allow it to enforce their homophobic leanings. Despite this instance, Johnny appears supportive of the relationship. Therefore, Johnny provides a positive example for parents about how to support their children's same-sex partners.

A final example of the support of David and Patrick from David's family occurs when David asks Alexis to give him away at his wedding (S6E4). This scene happens while David, Alexis, and Patrick are shopping for Patrick's wedding suit (20:45). The interaction occurs as such:

David: Speaking of the day, I have a better job for you.

Alexis: Okay, I think it would be a weird look for me to be a flower girl at my age, David.

David: I've thought about it, and I want you to give me away.

Alexis: Oh my god, David that's like arguably the most important role of the wedding.

David: A simple yes or no would be fine. No need to pull focus, okay?

Alexis: I do.

This instance is perhaps a break from the heteronormative matrix which typically calls for parents to give away their children in marriage, specifically instances where a father gives away his daughter to be the bride. Alexis giving David away is a break from misogyny and heteronormativity because females do not typically give away males to be married. By placing Alexis in a position of authority typically held by the father, the show is taking away power from patriarchal ideals and rewriting the script. This is creating a more complex and diverse narrative about what marriage and weddings can look like. Further, it displays Alexis's support of the union. Support from Alexis is important because she demonstrates a non-judgmental accepting of the couple. In fact, Alexis is often the one who encourages David to pursue Patrick in the beginning of their relationship. Therefore, Alexis provides a strong example of what familial support can look like.

In addition to these examples of support from David's family, Patrick also experiences familial support, although not before instances of turmoil in the relationship with his parents. As previously mentioned, Patrick's parents are unaware of David and

Patrick's relationship when they come to town for Patrick's surprise birthday party (S5E11). Patrick's parents originally find out about the relationship from Johnny (3:30). At first, Patrick's parents appear to be unsupportive of their son being gay. Even Johnny gathered Patrick's parents seemed upset when finding out David and Patrick are together (7:07). Later, as David and Patrick are talking, it is revealed Patrick's parents do not know about the relationship. Patrick sees coming out as a big deal and thinks it may be an issue for his parents (10:30). However, David is supportive about when and how Patrick decides to come out to them. Still later in the episode, Patrick's father again seems visibly upset about Patrick being gay, yet he states they are hurt Patrick would not tell them, not that he is gay (13:50). Finally, at the surprise party, Patrick appears to be nervous about coming out to his parents. When he does come out to them, he emphasizes how happy he is with David. In turn, his parents assure him they are only concerned with his happiness (18:30). Therefore, where the episode originally leads the audience to believe Patrick's parents are unsupportive of their gay son, they end up being supportive of Patrick and his relationship. Finally, the end of the episode features websites to visit when considering coming out as an LGBTQ+ person. This resource is important as people, particularly youth, gain much of their understanding about being LGBTQ+ from media sources.

The interactions surrounding Patrick's coming out represent the complex mental gymnastics that are often involved in coming out to family members. However, the depiction of such turmoil is stereotypical in LGBTQ+ representation. Waggoner (2018) depicts how LGBTQ+ characters often contain narratives surrounding the difficulties of being queer. McInroy and Craig (2017) also cite LGBTQ+ characters often struggle with their identity. Additionally, Colwell (2020) cites LGBTQ+ characters often fear being a

disappointment to their parents. Patrick embodies each of these aspects as he fears coming out to his parents. Thus, Patrick's coming out is stereotypical as it surrounds the societal pressures of being gay. However, it also represents a complex narrative as his family ultimately accepts his being gay.

In the representation of LGBTQ+ people in television, the presence of family troubles may discourage young people from coming out due to a fear of the consequences that may occur from an unsupportive family. However, instances of overwhelming support may not prepare LGBTQ+ people for the backlash that may happen when they come out if they are surrounded by unsupportive people. Therefore, it is perhaps a more accurate representation Patrick experiences both turmoil and acceptance.

Overall, *Schitt's Creek* may be inaccurate as it only presents families overwhelmingly supportive of LGBTQ+ people. In this, the show is likely attempting to provide an example that counters many of the negative narratives surrounding being LGBTQ+ that often contain negative depictions of gay people and their family interactions. In other words, perhaps the point of *Schitt's Creek* is to depict it is normal to be gay. However, this may not be reflective of the lived experiences of LGBTQ+ people. This representation glosses over the general inequalities LGBTQ+ people experience in everyday life. Therefore, too simple of a narrative, whether depicting acceptance or rejection, may not do justice to the complexities of coming out and being LGBTQ+. In contrast, one positive is such a depiction demonstrates the embracing and support that should be commonplace among LGBTQ+ individuals and their families. This serves as a good guiding example and an opportunity for growth for the wider community, especially as it relates to how parents can be a safe space for their children to come out to. Thus,

while *Schitt's Creek* may not push the boundaries enough in its diversity of representing the coming out experience in family settings, it may provide a utopian example of what being LGBTQ+ should be like.

GENERAL DISCUSSION AND IMPLICATIONS

Overall, the analysis of the LGBTQ+ representation in *Schitt's Creek* reveals that the representation, while taking many steps in the right direction, may not take all the necessary steps toward equality for this minority group the opportunity presented. As demonstrated, stereotypes can be harmful because they reduce a group of people to simple characteristics that are easily digestible for people unfamiliar with a group (Hall, 1997). Common LGBTQ+ stereotypes (see McInroy & Craig, 2017) may often take the place of more complex narratives. Schitt's Creek is one example where common stereotypes may be chosen instead of complex narratives. This can be seen most prominently through David's hyper-femininity and Patrick's masculinity. Though Patrick's masculinity is a break from traditional LGBTQ+ stereotypes, he becomes stereotypical by being closeted to his parents. Further, the relationship dynamics between David and Patrick often take the form of a heterosexual-appearing relationship. This is prominent as the couple attempts to fit into heterosexual norms. Such observations lead to the continued privilege of heterosexual couples. The privilege of heterosexual couples is additionally observed through the lack of serious moments and sexual encounters for LGBTQ+ couples, especially when compared to the number of serious moments and sexual encounters for heterosexual people.

Clark (1969) presents four stages of representation. First is non-representation, then ridicule, regulation, and respect. These stages are perhaps a progression, containing

some transitional and overlapping elements. Schitt's Creek has advanced beyond the nonrepresentation stage as the show features several LGBTQ+ characters. It has also progressed past the ridicule stage as the show does not utilize LGBTQ+ jokes and LGBTQ+ characters are not used for comedic relief. However, Clark's third stage of regulation is defined as "when the minority group is represented but in limited, socially acceptable roles" (Raley & Lucas, 2006, p. 23). Finally, the fourth stage of respect is defined as when "members of the minority group are presented in both positive and negative roles of everyday life including interacting with children and having romantic relationships" (Raley and Lucas, 2006, p. 23). Through the present analysis, it can be concluded Schitt's Creek likely falls somewhere between and within the third and fourth stages. This is because David and Patrick are often depicted in heteronormative roles, seemingly desiring to fit into the heteronormative culture present all around them. Additionally, the couple is highly regulated in terms of their sexual encounters and relationship roles, which serve a disciplinary function to monitor LGBTQ+ individuals and couples.

To combat this, non-heteronormalcy can look like many things. For example, having two masculine partners can cause depictions to break from stereotypical binaries that assume the most natural LGBTQ+ pairing is one feminine man and one masculine man, or two feminine men. Further, having a character who is not cisgender be in a relationship can add complexity to the representation. Additionally, having an LGBTQ+ couple that does not want hetero-expected institutions (marriage, having children, etc.) can provide a break from heteronormative expectations. However, the flip side of these boundary-breaking suggestions is often stereotypical depictions provide stability for the

couple. This can be observed, for example, in how the domesticity of David and Patrick, their desire for marriage and a family, and the hetero-normalcy of their roles aids in the perceived stability of their relationship. Stability is a marker LGBTQ+ couples have reached some level of normalcy and respect in a society that privileges heterosexual couples. Therefore, by excluding LGBTQ+ couples from traditionally heteronormative narratives, they risk being further "othered."

These findings align with previous research which suggesting LGBTQ+ people are underrepresented (Bond, 2014) and common LGBTQ+ representations are often heteronormative and/or homophobic (Burr, 2015; Colwell, 2020; Edwards, 2020; Fisher, Hill, Grube, and Gruber, 2007; Waggoner, 2018). Such depictions of LGBTQ+ identities can be problematic as LGBTQ+ youth often look to fictional media characters to discover their sense of identity (Berry and Asamen, 1993; McInroy & Craig, 2017). Additionally, other people also look to media characters and figures to gather their sense of groups they do not often encounter (Gray, 2009; Gross, 1994; Hart, 2000). Thus, media representations can have a large impact on how people understand and treat those with LGBTQ+ identities. Because media representations dictate many cultural hegemonies, media representations of minority groups have an impact on the lived experiences of minority groups (Berry, 2000; Bonds-Raacke et al., 2007).

These findings have great implications for LGBTQ+ people. If LGBTQ+ people are continually represented in ways that are stereotypical, one-dimensional, and lacking diversity, they will continue to feel as though they must fit into these categories. This can be harmful for youth seeking to develop an intersectional identity. Further, seeing homosexual identities continue to be regulated and forced into heteronormative ideals

reinforces cultural hegemonies that privilege cisgender/heterosexual people. Such regulation and reinforcement are how hegemonies function across social issues to reproduce dominant cultural narratives. While *Schitt's Creek* does take steps to provide representation for queer people, and in many ways does it well, it ultimately fails to live up to the potential equality of representation that could have been created for LGBTQ+ people in the sitcom genre.

As other studies have shown, *Schitt's Creek* provides many positive and valuable additions to LGBTQ+ representation, but it is still limited in some key respects. It can be difficult and complicated to identify, understand, and combat harmful stereotypes. However, perhaps the best way to increase positive representation is to increase the diversity of characters/roles and the complexity of narratives for LGBTQ+ identities. Even when this is done, it still may be difficult to quantify when representation is done "well" or is "good". Therefore, issues of representation for minority groups may be an ongoing topic until further equality in society is achieved.

There is much opportunity for future research in LGBTQ+ representation. For example, it is necessary to examine how traditional forms of media, such as television, can be changed and adapted into newer forms of media, such as streaming services. One must consider the effects streaming services may have on the realities of minority groups as compared to traditional cable consumption of media. One could examine the effects of binge-watching on consumers to see if binge-watching has any effect on how characters and storylines are perceived, especially as it relates to minority groups. Mass consumption may have an effect on the meaning-making process experienced by consumers.

Further, opportunities continually present themselves for comparative analyses across different television shows. As LGBTQ+ representation continues to increase in television, the content of representation must be continually evaluated. Therefore, continuing research should examine the types of representation present in new shows as they are released and compare them to other shows demonstrating positive representation. Other research questions and different frames of analysis could lend itself well to the further exploration of this topic. For example, a thematic and coded analysis could be useful to further compare instances of homosexual versus heterosexual depictions.

Additionally, more LGBTQ+ analyses are necessary concerning newer forms of media, such as social media apps like Instagram, TikTok, and Twitter. Television is produced by someone and for someone. However, newer forms of media often allow individuals to create their own representation through the creation of their own content. McInroy and Craig (2017) cite that "new media was perceived as more flexible and open, and less constraining. Using new media, participants and other LGBTQ young people they knew both in-person and/or online were able to be ongoing contributors and active participants in messaging and were able to respond and react to and address LGBTQ issues and media messages" (McInroy and Craig, 2017, p. 42). Social media allows individuals to have a say in their own representation. Further, social media also allows LGBTQ+ individuals to comment on LGBTQ+ representation in other forms of media. According to Waggoner (2018), "social media platforms allow for better and more globally effective communication practices in attempting to challenge producers and creators and to warrant a need for change" (p. 1877-1878). In other words, social media allows for communities to voice their need for change, particularly against dominant

cultural narratives. Perhaps poor representation in traditional media messages has created a need for LGBTQ+ individuals to create their own representation. The effects of these spaces should be considered.

CONCLUSION

In summary, *Schitt's Creek* both resists and reinforces heteronormative values and hegemonies. It resists these values by presenting a picture of LGBTQ+ sexuality that is not questioned, resisted, or denied. This is primarily evident through how David and Patrick interact with their families and members of the town. Nobody ever questions their existence or worth. Hegemonic values are additionally disassembled through the portrayal of Patrick as a predominantly masculine, gay man who is comfortable in his sexuality. This combats a stereotypical narrative suggesting gay men must be hyperfeminine and flamboyant, or in the closet. Additionally, the LGBTQ+ characters in *Schitt's Creek* do not fall prey to becoming the point of every joke, which is typical in a comedy setting featuring minorities. Therefore, as it appears, *Schitt's Creek* presents a positive representation of LGBTQ+ identities.

However, *Schitt's Creek* often reinforces cultural hegemonies privileging cisgender/heterosexual people. This is done through the depiction of David as a hyperfeminine gay man. David is continually portrayed as unathletic and emotional.

Additionally, the representation for David and Patrick differs from representation for heterosexual couples. The primary way this occurs is through the lack of sexual encounters for LGBTQ+ people, while cisgender/heterosexual people experience a wealth of sexual experiences. This creates a gap in representation for LGBTQ+ identities and perhaps furthers the stigmatization of gay sex. Finally, *Schitt's Creek* may include

depictions that are too simplistic to grasp the historic oppression existing for LGBTQ+ individuals. In other words, *Schitt's Creek* represents characters and storylines that fall into common stereotypes and tropes, while lacking the complexity of reality. This is perhaps due to the genre of comedy lacking, in general, narrative development. Therefore, empowering elements of the show are often undercut by comedy.

The conclusions drawn in this study represent a post-modern interpretation which finds things do not fit easily together because this is not representative of reality. Representation is a complex endeavor because many representations both reinforce and resist common narratives at the same time, especially about minority groups. Thus, Schitt's Creek pushes boundaries in the category of LGBTQ+ representation but may not push them far enough. This is such because the audience sees LGBTQ+ sexuality, but in an extremely safe form. Safe representation creates a myth of empowerment for LGBTQ+ individuals. In other words, on the surface, LGBTQ+ identities seem to be empowered through the representation found in *Schitt's Creek*. However, a closer look may reveal there are still discrepancies between how cisgender/heterosexual people are portrayed and how LGBTQ+ identities are portrayed. Ultimately, these portrayals matter because they aid in shaping the reality of LGBTQ+ people and society. They aid in the formation of wider understandings and cultural knowledge about how to challenge dominant discourses and hegemonies. Without boundary-breaking representation, dominant discourses which oppress others may continue to be unknowingly enforced.

REFERENCES

- Adalian, J. (2020, April 7). *The Unlikely Rise of Schitt's Creek*. Vulture: https://www.vulture.com/2020/04/schitts-creek-netflix-pop-success-story.html
- Anderson, H., & Goolishian, H. A. (1988). Human systems as linguistic systems: Preliminary and evolving ideas about the implications for clinical theory. *Family Process*, 27(4), 371-393.
- Antaki, C. (2008). Discourse analysis and conversation analysis. In P. Alasuutari, L. Bickman, and J. Brannen (Eds.). *The Sage Handbook of Social Research Methods*. Sage Publications.
- Asghar, J. (2013). Critical paradigm: A preamble for novice researchers. *Life Science Journal*, 10(4), 3121-3127.
- Avila-Saavedra, G. (2009). Nothing queer about queer television: Televized construction of gay masculinities. *Media, Culture & Society*, 31(1), 5-21.
- Barker, M., Bowes-Catton, H., Iantaffi, A., Cassidy, A., & Brewer, L. (2008). British bisexuality: A snapshot of bisexual representations and identities in the United Kingdom. *Journal of Bisexuality*, 8(1-2), 141-162.
- Bareket, O., Kahalon, R., Shnabel, N., & Glick, P. (2018). The Madonna-Whore Dichotomy: Men who perceive women's nurturance and sexuality as mutually exclusive endorse patriarchy and show lower relationship satisfaction. *Sex Roles*, 79, 519-532.
- Belous, C. K., & Bauman, M. L. (2017). What's in a name? Exploring pansexuality online. *Journal of Bisexuality*, 17(1), 58-72.
- Berry, G. L. (2000). Multicultural Media Portrayals and the Changing Demographic Landscape: The Psychosocial Impact of Television Representations on the Adolescent of Color. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 27(2): 57–60.
- Berry, G. L., & Asamen, J. K. (Eds.). (1993). *Children & television: Images in a changing sociocultural world*. Sage Publications.
- Bilefsky, D. (2020, September 21). *Canadians Rejoice as 'Schitt's Creek' Sweeps Emmy Awards*. The New York Times: https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/21/world/canada/schitts-creek-emmys.html
- Bindig. (2015). Gossip girl: A critical understanding. Lexington Books.

- Birch, C. (2021). How *Schitt's Creek* affirms sexual orientation and gender identity. Laridae Salisbury University: *Undergraduate Academic Journal*, *3*, 2-5.
- Bonds-Raacke, J. M., Cady, E. T., Schlegel, R., Harris, R. J., & Firebaugh, L. (2007). Remembering gay/lesbian media characters: Can Ellen and Will improve attitudes toward homosexuals?. *Journal of Homosexuality*, *53*(3), 19-34.
- Bruni, F. (1999). Culture stays screen-shy of showing the gay kiss. *The Columbia reader:* On lesbians and gay men in media, society, and politics, 327-329.
- Burr, V. (2015). Social constructionism. Routledge.
- Cales, R. (2015). Something old & borrowed: Homonormativity and marriage in *Glee*. In B. C. Johnson & D. K. Faill (Eds.), *Glee and new directions for social change* (pp. 69-80). Springer.
- Chan, L.S. (2017). Emerging currents in communication/LGBTQ studies: A review of LGBTQ-related articles published in communication journals from 2010 to 2015. *International Journal of Communication*, 11, 2647-2668.
- Chandler, D., & Munday, R. (2011). A dictionary of media and communication. Oxford University Press.
- Cheah, I., Teah, M., Lee, S., & Davies, Z. (2021). Straight eye for the queer ad: Attitudes, skepticism, inferences of manipulative intent and willingness to buy. *Asia Pacific Journal of Marketing and Logistics*, 33(5), 1220-1238.
- Clark, C. (1969). Television and social controls: Some observations on the portrayals of ethnic minorities. *Television Quarterly*, 8(2), 18-22.
- Cohen, E. (2013). *Talk on the Wilde side*. Routledge.
- Cohler, B. J., & Hammack, P. L. (2007). The psychological world of the gay teenager: Social change, narrative, and "normality". *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 36(1), 47-59.
- Colwell, M. (2020). Analyzing LGBTQ2S+ jokes in *30 Rock* and *Schitt's Creek*: A qualitative comparison study in sitcom humour.
- Cossman, B. (2002). Sexing citizenship, privatizing sex. *Citizenship Studies*, 6(4), 483-506.
- Curtin, P. A., & Gaither, T. K. (2007). *International public relations: Negotiating culture, identity, and power*. Sage Publications.

- d'Emilio, J. (2007). Capitalism and gay identity. In *Culture, Society and Sexuality* (pp. 266-274). Routledge.
- Davies, C. (2004). The Right to Joke. Research Report 37, The Social Affairs Unit. Bury St Edmunds: St Edmundsbury Press.
- Dhaenens, F. (2013). Teenage queerness: Negotiating heteronormativity in the representation of gay teenagers in Glee. *Journal of Youth Studies*, 16(3), 304–317.
- Dow, B. (2001). Ellen, television, and the politics of gay and lesbian visibility. *Critical Studies in Media Communication*, 18(2), 123-140.
- Drushel, B. E. (2017). A state of union: LGBTQ representation and the concept of community. In J. Campbell & T. Carilli (Eds.), *Locating queerness in the media: A new look* (11-24). Lanham, MD: Lexington.
- Du Gay, P., Hall, S., Janes, L., Madsen, A. K., Mackay, H., & Negus, K. (2013). *Doing cultural studies: The story of the Sony Walkman*. Sage Publications.
- Duggan, L. (2002). The new homonormativity: the sexual politics of neoliberalism. In R. Castronovo & D. Nelson (Eds.), *Materializing democracy: Toward a revitalized cultural politics* (pp. 175–194). Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Dyer, R. (2005). The culture of queers. Routledge.
- Dym, B., Brubaker, J. R., Fiesler, C., & Semaan, B. (2019). "Coming Out Okay": Community narratives for LGBTQ identity recovery work. *Proceedings of the ACM on Human-Computer Interaction*, 3, 1-28.
- Edley, N., & Wetherell, M. (1997). Jockeying for position: The construction of masculine identities. *Discourse & Society*, 8(2), 203-217.
- Edwards, F. (2020). From misrepresentation to milestones: An investigation of LGBTQ character development in two primetime situation comedies. *Review of Journalism and Mass Communication*, 8(1), 25-36.
- Evans, V. D. (2007). "Curved TV: The Impact of Televisual Images on Gay Youth." American Communication Journal 9 (3): 17. http://ac-journal.org/journal/2007/Fall/5CurvedTV.pdf.
- Farrell, K. P. (2006). "HIV on TV: Conversations with Young Gay Men." *Sexualities* 9(2): 193–213.

- Fisher, D. A., Hill, D. L., Grube, J. W., & Gruber, E. L. (2007). Gay, lesbian, and bisexual content on television: A quantitative analysis across two seasons. *Journal of Homosexuality*, *52*(3-4), 167-188.
- Ford, T. E. (2000). Effects of sexist humor on tolerance of sexist events. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 26(9), 1094-1107.
- Ford, T. E., Wentzel, E. R., & Lorion, J. (2001). Effects of exposure to sexist humor on perceptions of normative tolerance of sexism. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 31(6), 677-691.
- Foucault, M. (1981). *The History of Sexuality: Volume 1: An introduction.* (R. Hurley, Trans.). Harmondsworth: Penguin. (Original work published in 1976).
- Fouts, G., & Inch, R. (2005). Homosexuality in TV situation comedies: Characters and verbal comments. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 49(1), 35-45.
- Galbin, A. (2014). An introduction to social constructionism. *Social Research Reports*, 6(26), 82-92.
- Gardner, C. (2019, January 25). *GLAAD Media Awards: The Complete List of Nominees*. The Hollywood Reporter: https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/lists/glaad-media-awards-complete-list-nominees-2019-1178509/item/outstanding-film- wide-release-1178523
- Gerbner, G., Gross, L., Morgan, M., & Signorielli, N. (1980). The "mainstreaming" of America: Violence profile number 11. *Journal of Communication*, 30(3), 10-29.
- Gerbner, G., Gross, L., Morgan, M., Signorielli, N., & Shanahan, J. (2002). Growing up with television: Cultivation processes. In *Media effects* (pp. 53-78). Routledge.
- Gergen, K. J., & Davis, K. E. (Eds.). (2012). *The social construction of the person*. Springer Science & Business Media.
- Gergen, K. J., & McNamee, S. (1992). Therapy as social construction. *Therapy as Social Construction*, 1-240.
- Gergen. (1991). The saturated self: dilemmas of identity in contemporary life. Basic Books.
- Gillig, T., & Murphy, S. (2016). Fostering support for LGBTQ youth? The effects of a gay adolescent media portrayal on young viewers. *International Journal of Communication*, 10, 23.

- Gledhill, C. (1997). Genre and gender: The case of soap opera. In. S. Hall (Ed.), *Representation: Cultural representations and signifying practices* (pp. 337-386). Sage Publications.
- Gramsci, A. (1971). *Selections from the Prison Notebooks*. New York: International Publishers.
- Gray, M. L. (2009). "Negotiating Identities/Queering Desires: Coming Out Online and the Remediation of the Coming-Out Story." *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication* 14: 1162–1189.
- Gross, L. (1991). Out of the mainstream: Sexual minorities and the mass media. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 21(1-2), 19-46.
- Gross, L. (1994). 8. What Is Wrong with This Picture? Lesbian Women and Gay Men on Television. In *Queer words, queer images* (pp. 143-156). New York University Press.
- Gross, L. (2012). Up from invisibility: Lesbians, gay men, and the media in America. New York, NY: Columbia University Press.
- Gross, L. P., & Woods, J. D. (Eds.). (1999). *The Columbia reader on lesbians and gay men in media, society, and politics*. Columbia University Press.
- Grzanka, P. R. (2020). Queer theory. Sage Publications.
- Guttmann, A. (2023, January 19). *Media use in the U.S. Statistics & facts*. Statista. https://www.statista.com/topics/1536/media-use/#topicOverview.
- Halberstam, J. (2005). *In a queer time and place: Transgender bodies, subcultural lives* (Vol. 3). NYU press.
- Hall, S. (1997). *Representation: Cultural representations and signifying practices* (S. Hall, Ed.). Sage Publications.
- Hall, S., Lumley, B., & McLennan, G. (1977). 'Gramsci on Ideology', in Centre for Contemporary Cultural Studies (ed.) *Politics and Ideology: Gramsci*, pp. 45-76. London: Hutchinson.
- Hantzis, D. M., & Lehr, V. (1994). Whose desire? Lesbian (non) sexuality and television's perpetuation of hetero/sexism. *Queer words, queer images:* Communication and the construction of homosexuality, 107-121.
- Hart, K. P. R. (2000). Representing gay men on American television. *The Journal of Men's Studies*, 9(1), 59-79.

- Heatherington, L., & Lavner, J. A. (2008). Coming to terms with coming out: Review and recommendations for family systems-focused research. *Journal of Family Psychology*, 22(3), 329-343.
- Hoffman, C. (1991). An introduction to Bilingualism. Longman Linguistic Library.
- IMDb (n.d.). Schitt's Creek. https://www.imdb.com/title/tt3526078/awards
- Jagose, A. (1997). *Queer theory*. New York University Press.
- Jansson, A. (2002) The mediatization of consumption. Towards an analytical framework of image culture. *Journal of Consumer Culture*, 2, 5-31.
- Jung, E. A. (2019, January 16). *Dan Levy Made Schitt's Creek With His Dad. But It's His Weird Little Baby*. Vulture: https://www.vulture.com/2019/01/dan-levy-schitts-creek-profile.html
- Kannen, V. (2019). Loving and Loathing on *Schitt's Creek*: How Representations of Emotion, Identities, and Nation Matter. *Eds. Victoria Kannen and Neil Shyminsky, The Spaces and Places of Canadian Popular Culture. Canadian Scholars*, 56-66.
- Kincheloe, J. L., & McLaren, P. (2011). Rethinking critical theory and qualitative research. In *Key works in critical pedagogy* (pp. 285-326). Brill.
- Marc, D. (2005). Origins of genre. *The sitcom reader: America viewed and skewed*, 14-19. Bill, B., & Naus, P. (1992). The role of humor in the interpretation of sexist incidents. *Sex Roles*, 27(11), 645-664.
- Mastro, D. E., & Tropp, L. R. (2004). The effects of interracial contact, attitudes, and stereotypical portrayals on evaluations of Black television sitcom characters. *Communication Research Reports*, 21(2), 119-129.
- Meân, L. J. (2009). On the lite side? MillerLite's Men of the Square Table, Man Laws, and the making of masculinity. In L. Wenner & S. Jackson (Eds.), *Sport, Beer and Gender: Promotional Culture and Contemporary Social Life* (pp. 143-161). New York: Peter Lang.
- Meân, L. J. (2014). Sport websites, embedded discursive action, and the gendered reproduction of sport. A.C. Billings & M. Hardin, (Eds.), *The Routledge Handbook of Sport and New Media*, pp. 331-341. London/New York: Routledge.
- Meyer, M. D. E. (2009). "'I'm Just Trying to Find My Way Like Most Kids': Bisexuality, Adolescence and the Drama of One Tree Hill." *Sexuality & Culture* 13: 237–251.

- Moritz, M. J. (1999). Old Strategies for New Texts: How American Television Is Creating and Treating Lesbian. *The Columbia reader on lesbians and gay men in media, society, and politics*, 316.
- Parrot Analytics (n.d.). *United States TV audience demand for Schitt's Creek*. https://tv.parrotanalytics.com/US/schitt-s-creek-cbc
- Patrick, S. (2018). Without a paddle: *Schitt's Creek*, CBC, and the return to community and family in uncertain times. *Canadian Journal of Communication*, 43(2), 297-314.
- Pew Research Center. (2021). *Social Media Fact sheet*. Demographics of Social Media Users & Adoption in the United States. Retrieved December 3, 2022, from https://www.pewresearch.org/internet/fact-sheet/social-media/
- Pittman, M., & Sheehan, K. (2015). Sprinting a media marathon: Uses and gratifications of binge-watching television through Netflix. *First Monday*.
- Potter, J. (1996). Representing reality. Sage Publications.
- Raley, A. B., & Lucas, J. L. (2006). Stereotype or success? Prime-time television's portrayals of gay male, lesbian, and bisexual characters. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 51(2), 19-38.
- Rasmussen, M. L. (2006). Becoming subjects: Sexualities and secondary school settings.
- Reed, E. (2018). The heterogeneity of family: Responses to representational invisibility by LGBTQ parents. *Journal of Family Issues*, *39*(18), 4204-4225.
- Richardson, J. E. (2017). *Analysing newspapers: An approach from critical discourse analysis*. Bloomsbury Publishing.
- Savin-Williams, R. C. (1995). Lesbian, gay male, and bisexual adolescents.
- Schaffstall, K. (2020, January 24). 'Schitt's Creek' star Dan Levy opens up about coming out to his parents. The Hollywood Reporter. Retrieved February 21, 2023, from https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/news/general-news/schitts-creek-star-dan-levy-recalls-coming-his-parents-1272674/
- Schiappa, E., Gregg, P. B., & Hewes, D. E. (2006). Can one TV show make a difference? Will & Grace and the parasocial contact hypothesis. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 51(4), 15–37.

- Sender, K. (Ed.). (2002). Off the Straight & Narrow: Lesbians, Gays, Bisexuals & Television. Media Education Foundation.
- Serrano Amaya, J. F., & Rios Gonzalez, O. (2019). Introduction to the Special Issue: Challenges of LGBT research in the 21st century. *International Sociology*, *34*(4), 371-381.
- Shrum, L. J. (2009). *Media Consumption and Perceptions of Social Reality: Effects and Underlying Processes*. In Media Effects: Advances in Theory and Research, 3rd ed., edited by J. Bryant and M. B. Oliver, 50–73. New York: Routledge.
- Silverstone, R. (2013). *Media and morality: On the rise of the mediapolis*. John Wiley & Sons.
- Steinberg, S. R. (2000). Chapter 8: From the Closet to the Corral: Neo-stereotyping in" In & Out". *Counterpoints*, 118, 153-159.
- Steiner, L., Fejes, F., & Petrich, K. (1993). Invisibility, homophobia and heterosexism: Lesbians, gays and the media.
- Stoll, J. (2022, February 14). *Time spent watching television in the U.S. 2019-2023*. Statista. https://www.statista.com/statistics/186833/average-television-use-per-person-in-the-us-since-2002/.
- Tefertiller, A. (2018). Media substitution in cable cord-cutting: The adoption of webstreaming television. *Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media*, 62(3), 390-407.
- Television Academy. (n.d.). *Schitt's Creek*. https://www.emmys.com/shows/schitts-creek.
- The Hollywood Reporter (2020). 'Schitt's Creek' wins best comedy, LGBTQ show and more at Dorians TV Toast. https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/news/general-news/schitts-creek-wins-best-comedy-lgbtq-show-and-more-at-dorians-tv-toast-4058607/
- Van Dijk, T. A. (1993). Principles of critical discourse analysis. *Discourse & Society*, 4(2), 249-283.
- Variety (2020). 'Schitt's Creek' rises, as season 6 floods Nielsen's streaming top 10 list at No. 1. https://variety.com/2020/tv/news/schitts-creek-season-6-netflix-nielsen-weekly-streaming-rankings-1234818927/

- Waggoner, E. B. (2018). Bury your gays and social media fan response: Television, LGBTQ representation, and communitarian ethics. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 65(13), 1877-1891.
- Watson, N., Weir, S., & Friend, S. (2005). The development of muscular Christianity in Victorian Britain and beyond. *Journal of Religion & Society*, 7, 1-21.
- Weaver, S. (2011). Jokes, rhetoric and embodied racism: a rhetorical discourse analysis of the logics of racist jokes on the internet. *Ethnicities*, 11(4), 413-435.
- Westerfelhaus, R., & Lacroix, C. (2006). Seeing "straight" through Queer Eye: Exposing the strategic rhetoric of heteronormativity in a mediated ritual of gay rebellion. *Critical Studies in Media Communication*, 23(5), 426-444.
- Wodak, R. (2001). What CDA is about A summary of its history, important concepts and its developments. In R. Wodak and M. Meyer (Eds.). *Methods of Critical Discourse Analysis*. Sage Publications.
- Zillmann, D. (1983). Disparagement humor. In *Handbook of humor research* (pp. 85-107). Springer, New York, NY.
- Zillmann, D., & Bryant, J. (1991). Responding to comedy: The sense and nonsense in humor. *Responding to the screen: Reception and reaction processes*, 261-279.